

© 2023 Christa Weßel and Weidenborn Verlag

This booklet is published online with Open Access and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License 4.0 (CC BY-NC 4.0).

ISBN 978-3-947287-14-7

© 2023 Christa Weßel and Weidenborn Verlag

This booklet is published online with Open Access and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License 4.0 (CC BY-NC 4.0).

ISBN 978-3-947287-14-7 (online) - published 2023

Christa Weßel Social Informatics Experience: Learning about people and computers

Publishing House Weidenborn Verlag Königstraße 43 26180 Rastede Germany

https://weidenbornverlag.de/

Produced in Germany.

Bibliografical information by the German National Library, Deutsche Nationalbibliothek, in detail accessable via https://www.dnb.de/ Christa Weßel

Social Informatics Experience Learning about people and computers



Weidenborn Verlag

$a\ student$

"What was extraordinary during these workshops, we were asked during our tasks to think for ourselves and not always to use the internet. Thus one should be able to gain independence of digitization, otherwise one would go daft."

Dr. Christa Weßel MPH, medical doctor and master of public health. After several years in health care, computer science and management her field of work as scientist, adviser, lecturer and author is organization development with the focus areas social informatics (a.k.a. socioinformatics) and didactics. | https://christa-wessel.de/

Contents

Learning about people and computers	7
i Curriculum	9
Overview	10
Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context	12
$SI \mid Guiding $ questions $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	22
SI Content and learning objectives	24
Learning objectives and their realization	24
Module "Information technology and its social context"	28
Module "Social nets"	29
$SI \mid The workshop series \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	31
WS 1 Getting started $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	34
WS 2 Exploration and evaluation \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	35
WS 3 Internationalization and globalization \ldots .	36
WS 4 Product management and ethics \ldots \ldots \ldots	37
WS 5 Life world and work world $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	38
WS 6 Hackathon	39
WS 7 Digital dexterity and internet of things \ldots .	40
WS 8 Synopsis \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	41
SI Proofs of performance	42
Portfolio	44
Students' research project (SRP)	51
ii The Case Study	57
Social Informatics Experience	58
1 Education in Social Informatics	59
2 Learning and Teaching	63

Contents

3 Case Study Considering Action Research and Triangulation	65
3.1 Case study \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	65
3.2 Action research \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	67
3.3 Triangulation \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	68
4 SI Workshop Series	69
4.1 Research questions $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	69
4.2 Data	70
4.3 Setting	70
4.4 Workshop topics and contents	72
4.5 Case 1: Summer term $2017 \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	74
4.6 Case 2: Winter term $2017/2018$	79
4.7 Cases 1 and 2: Workload	83
4.8 Study programme for SI: students' design	84
5 Discussion \ldots	86
6 Conclusion and Outlook	91
Additional Information and Declarations	92
Appendix A: Learning Concepts	93
A.1 Competency-based learning	93
A.2 Continued multidisciplinary project-based learning	94
A.3 Agile learning and teaching	95
A.4 Blended learning	99
App. B: Organization Development in Learning and Teaching	100
Appendix C: Social Informatics Curriculum	102
Appendix D: Proofs of Performance	106
References	108
"" A al sue	117
iii Actors	118
Acknowledgements	
Movies	119
Study programs and courses	120
References	124
Index: Keywords, abbreviations, persons	146
back cover text \ldots	150

Learning about people and computers

When did the digital era start? With the world wide web and the internet during the 1980ies and 1990ies? Earlier, with the astronauts and the men on the moon? Whenever it started, the COVID-19-pandemic showed from its beginning in 2020 how useful and sometimes harmful information and communication technologies can be in the mastering of such a worldwide challenge. This relates to nearly all aspects: health care systems, government, education, public services, economics and of course the private life and physical and socio-psychological well-being of people.

Social informatics (SI) is a discipline, that deals with the interrelationship of information and communication technology and social change. SI looks upon individuals, groups, (international) organizations (companies, public authorities, associations, et cetera) plus local communities, states and international communities of states ... and technology.

The task of SI is to support by research and development (R&D) the design, implementation and maintenance of information systems for the benefit of individuals, groups and society, so that those who develop, build, sell and maintain these systems tailor technology to people and not conversely. To afford this, social informatics builds upon disciplines such as sociology, psychology,

Learning about people and computers

philosophy, anthropology, historical sciences, economics, law and – of course – computer sciences. To be able to play an active role in the design, creation and development of a networked society, students, scholars and practitioners need basic knowledge in social informatics.

This booklet offers details on a workshop series in SI, that took place at a university of applied sciences in 2017 and 2018, and a paper, that describes the case study, which investigated the design, implementation and evaluation of the workshop series, published 2021. It is an example and and intended as inspiration how to learn, teach and do social informatics at universities, in schools and in continued education.

Part (i) covers the *curriculum* of the SI workshop series. It has been available online on the teachers' website for students and the public in German since 2017 and also in English since December 2021, both until spring 2023. In April 2023 the pages were transferred to this booklet. Part (i) starts with an overview and a reflexion on the workshop series, published in my blog on June 20, 2019, with two updates concerning the references. The blog entry can also be seen as a short version of the case study in part (ii). The study was published as paper 2021 in Acta Informatica Pragensia. SI is performed by people from different fields and diciplines. Part (iii) introduces some actors, institutions, services and products in science, arts and education.

The booklet is for teachers, students, managers and other stakeholders in the world of *people and computers*.

Enjoy



Overview

The modules "information technology and its social context" and "social nets" were part of the b.a. study program "IT Product Management" with the major social informatics at Hochschule Furtwangen (HFU). In summer 2017 and winter 2017/2018 the modules were embedded in the workkshop series "Social Informatics". The curriculum of the SI workshop series has been available online on the teachers' website for students and the public in German since 2017 and in English since December 2021, both until spring 2023. In April 2023 the pages were transferred to this booklet and adapted in order to enable a comfortable reading. Thus the list below does not completely match the list, given in appendix C of the case study in part (ii), (Weßel 2021).

- Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context is an overview and a reflexion on the workshop series, published in my blog on June 20, 2019, with two updates concerning the references. The blog entry can also be seen as a short version of the case study in part (ii).
- SI / Guiding questions presents the questions that led to the identification of the workshop topics, considering and integrating the requirements and contents that the university had included in the description of the modules.
- SI / Content and learning objectives starts with the linking of content and learning objectives based upon Bloom's taxonomy. Then it lists the contents (topics), the learning objectives and the proofs of performance.
- SI / The workshop series merge the two modules "information technology and its social context" and "social nets". It introduces the students and other readers to the learning objectives, the learning and teaching methods used in the series,

and the documentation. The eight workshops are:

- 1. Getting started: Social net and electronic media.
- 2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?
- 3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.

4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.

- 5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.
- 6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.

7. Digital Dexterity and Internet of Things: About handling the new.

8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

The description of each of the eight workshops consists of dates, topics, milestones of the proofs of performance and – where applicable – students' tasks for the following workshop.

SI | Proofs of performance offers links to the assessment criteria and explains the submission procedure to be followed by the students. Furthermore, it gives recommendations on how to approach the proofs of performance. For the module "information technology and its social context", the proof of performance is a portfolio. For the module "social nets", it is a students' research project (SRP) in small groups.

_ *Portfolio* describes in detail what the purpose of a portfolio is, how the students work on it, the learning objectives, the review process and the assessment criteria.

 $_$ Students' research project (SRP) is analogical to "portfolio".

SI / *Literature* listed in the online version the literature recommended by the teacher. These references and more are now to find in REFERENCES.

Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

Blog 20 June 2019 https://www.christa-wessel.de/2019/06/20/s
ocial-informatics-experience/

On November 29th, 2016 I got an e-mail from a professor at Furtwangen University (of applied sciences). They were looking for a visiting lecturer in social informatics.

Social informatics started new at this university. The professor found my blog section on social informatics and decided to ask me whether I was interested in teaching the two modules "Informatik im sozialen Kontext" (information technology and its social context) und "Soziale Netze" (social nets) during the summer term 2017. Of course I was interested and during our phone conversation one day later he also asked me to take part in the staffing procedure of a professorship in social informatics in January 2017. I accepted both. Although I wanted to stay a freelance lecturer I knew that this procedure would be a good opportunity to become acquainted with the university and some colleagues, students and members of the administration two month ahead the semester.

Social Informatics?

When I answer the question "what is your professional focus?" with "organization development and social informatics", people from the United states, UK, Scandinavia, India and Slovenia just nod and start a conversation focusing on the question "How do people handle technology? And how does technology deal with people?" and "what does this mean for our societies?"

Alas, in Germany the term social informatics is not widely known. In Germany computer scientists speak about "Informatik und GeLearning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

sellschaft", information technology and society. Since decades this topic is part of curricula in computer sciences. The 2000 and 2001 lecture topics of Professor Wolfgang Coy at the Humboldt University Berlin are a fine example [Coy2000]. In my view the headlines are with minor adaptations still applicable in a today seminar on social informatics.

Only a few universities in Germany offer a particular degree course in social informatics, for instance the University of Kaiserlautern. Another approach is to focus in a study path on social informatics, for instance this was the case at the University of Applied Sciences Furtwangen in the bachelor course IT product management.

Interesting education programs and materials stem from Norway, South Africa, Slovenia, the United States and Germany. The University of Lubljana offers since 1984 a master degree on social informatics [Sm2016]. Research Institutes in Scotland, Germany, Russia, Italy and the Middle East focus on social informatics [see the references below].

The grounding

Rob Kling, who founded the Center for Social Informatics at Indiana University, defined social informatics as "the body of research that examines the design, uses, and consequences of information and communication technologies in ways that take into account their interaction with institutional and cultural contexts." [Kl2000]

Social informatics is multidisciplinary and uses theories, concepts and findings of several disciplines, for instance

- _ sociology: social coexistence
- _ psychology: behaviour, learning, identity
- _ ethnology and (cultural) anthropology: networks, way of life
- _ philosophy, especially ethics: values and norms

- _ history: methodologically sound research of the past
- _ economics: business administration and political economics
- _ law: self determination, privacy, intellectual property
- _ informatics: math, linguistics, engineering science

Social Informatics !

I propose the following definition:

Social Informatics deals with the interrelationship of informationand communication technology and social change. This affects individuals, groups, (international) organizations (companies, public authorities, associations et cetera) plus local communities, states and international communities of states.

The task of social informatics is to support by research and development the design, implementation and maintenance of information systems for the benefit of individuals, groups and society, so that those, who develop, build, sell and maintain these systems, tailor technology to people and not inverse. To afford this social informatics builds upon disciplines like sociology, psychology, philosophy, anthropology, historical sciences, economics, law and – of course – computer sciences.

Especially the world wide web and the internet have a lasting effect on our daily life: Web 1.0 (static data presentation), Web 2.0 (the reader turns into player, for instance in social media), Web 3.0 (semantic) and the internet of things, internet 4.0.

To be able to play an active role in the design, creation and development of a networked society students, scholars and practitioners need basic knowledge in social informatics. Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

Two special approaches

Since more than thirty years several research groups examine how technology and sociology stick together. Two domains in science work with a special approach on the questions of social informatics: Social Shaping of Technology (SST) and Actor Network Theory (ANT).

MacKenzie und Wajcman [MW1999] und Williams and Edge [WE 1996] and their teams developed Social Shaping of Technology (SST), which represented a paradigm shift from technological determinism to technology as a social construction. [WE1996] offers a comprehensive introduction to and overview on the topic. The core statement in my view is:

Central to SST is the concept that there are 'choices' (though not necessarily conscious choices) inherent in both the design of individual artefacts and systems, and in the direction or trajectory of innovation programmes. If technology does not emerge from the unfolding of a predetermined logic or a single determinant, then innovation is a 'garden of forking paths'. [WE1996 – page 2 in the online version]

Bruno Latour, philosopher and sociologist, coined during the 1980ies the term Actor Network Theory. He proposes to understand technical artefacts and knowledge (technology) and the social coexistence (sociology) as a net, in which people and artefacts build the knots. The relationships are represented by the edges [La1998]. Technology is an expression of human life and coexistence.

Of course also animals are technicians with a social life: beavers, spiders, ants, bees, termites ...

Learn and teach the basics ...

As mentioned above: To be able to play an active role in the design, creation and development of a networked society students, scholars and practitioners need basic knowledge in social informatics.

To teach the two modules "Informatik im sozialen Kontext" (information technology and its social context) und "Soziale Netze" (social nets) with overall 120 teaching units (each 45 minutes) afforded to implement a setting with 8 workshops (each two days) and 2 proofs of performance at Furtwangen University. This took place for two series: summer term 2017 and winter term 2017/2018. Meanwhile HFU decided to change the modules and offer "Digitalisierung" (digitalization) and "IT-Produktdesign" (IT product design) [HFU2019]. In my view this is a step away from social informatics.

In 2017 and 2018 the objective was to empower students to use theories, concepts and methods from social informatics for their work as IT product managers. They shall be able to take social, political and technical preconditions into account and to be aware of the social and ecological responsibility of IT product managers.

As the technical aspects are objects of other modules the workshops focused on the following topics:

1. Getting started: Social networks and electronic media.

2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?

3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.

Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.

5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.

6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.

7. Digital dexterity and Internet of Things: About handling the new.

8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

Of course the students learned definitions in informatics, sociology, economy et cetera and also for instance

- _ group dynamics and team work
- network analysis, organization analysis, stakeholder analysis
- innovation
- _ digital dexterity
- _ agile management
- _ appreciative inquiry

The complete curriculum is available in German via [We2018]. - [17 Mai 2023: see now https://www.christa-wessel.de/semi nar/social-informatics/]

... Learner-centered

Case-based, competency-oriented learning is a profound access to accomplish a high degree of social informatics dexterity [WS2009]. Thus the students worked on two proofs of performance from the first workshop on. In "social networks" they built teams of two or three students and wrote a paper concerning a small students' research project on topics such as smart city or digital dexterity. In "information technology and its social context" they created a portfolio that contained several reflexions on topics like "ethics and IT product management" and a description of the tasks the

students worked on during the workshops. The students presented their progress in each workshop and got feedback from their peers and from the teacher.

Overall sixteen students attended the workshop series during the summer term 2017 and the winter term 2017/2018. All but one succeeded. As the evaluation questionnaires and the reflexions of the students in their portfolios showed their satisfaction with this learning approach was high. For instance one student wrote:

"The workshop approach introduced me to a new way of learning. So far they are well-structured and more fun than a dry lecture. Time passed remarkable faster, because we always were in motion and had a task to perform. [...] Beside this I reflected more on my study program "IT-Produktmanagement" (IT product management) and its components and segments. Furthermore I appreciated the linkup of social informatics with problems, questions and tasks stemming from other modules, the students attended during this term, as excellent." [NN17]

Social Informatics is a net

Social informatics does more than just "examine" like Rob Kling described it. Social informatics is a net built by the sciences it uses and the people who do research and development, who teach, learn and use the theories, models and methods of social informatics to foster the well-being of (digital) societies.

Why do I write this blog entry now, one and half year after I finished the second iteration of two modules "Informatik im sozialen Kontext" (information technology and its social context) und "Soziale Netze" (social nets)? Last year I sketched a research on "Education in Social Informatics" (Blog 21 May 2018). The Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

work on the book "Aal ... andere arbeiten lassen – Lernen und Lehren an Hochschulen" (Eel ... engage everyone in learning – Work in Progress) obtained priority. This blog entry is intended to preserve my findings so far as a starting point for future research and writing.

Christa Weßel - Thursday, 20 June 2019

References

[CW 25 Jan 2022: article is published, for the writing and publishing process see tag #SIE - https://www.christa-wessel.de/blog/?tag =%23SIE]

- Weßel, C. (2021). Social Informatics Experience: A Case Study on Learning and Teaching Sociological Basics in a Technical Context. Acta Informatica Pragensia, 10(3), 211-235. https: //doi.org/10.18267/j.aip.170
- Coy2000 | Coy W. Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Institut für Informatik, Informatik in Bildung und Gesellschaft 2000. - http: //waste.informatik.hu-berlin.de/~coy/ and linked pages [accessed 25 Apr 2023] - https://www.interdisciplinary-la boratory.hu-berlin.de/de/content/wolfgang-coy/ [accessed 25 Apr 2023]
- HFU2019 | Hochschule Furtwangen. IT-Produktmanagement Vertiefung Sozioinformatik. https://www.hs-furtwangen.de/stu diengaenge/it-produktmanagement-bachelor/vertiefung-so zioinformatik/ (20 Jun 2019)
- Kl2000 | Kling R. Learning About Information Technologies and Social Change: The Contribution of Social Informatics. The Information Society, 2000; 16: 217-232. - https://www.uio.no/stu dier/emner/matnat/ifi/INF3700/v13/undervisningsmateria

le/information-technology-and-social-change.pdf (20 Jun
2019)

- La1998 | Latour B. On recalling ANT. In: Law J, Hassard J (ed). Actor Network and After. Oxford, Blackwell Publishers 1998: 15-25. - http://www.bruno-latour.fr/sites/default/file s/P-77-RECALLING-ANT-GBpdf.pdf (20 Jun 2019)
- MW1999 | MacKenzie D, Wajcman J (ed). The Social Shaping of Technology (Second Edition). Buckingham, Philadelphia, Open University Press 1999.
- NN2017 | NN. Portfolio Informatik im sozialen Kontext und soziale Netze. Bachelor-Studiengang IT-Produktmanagement - WS 2017/ 2018. Furtwangen, Hochschule Furtwangen - Dezember 2017. -Auszüge in Weßel C. Blog vom 21 Jan 2018 - https://www.ch rista-wessel.de/2018/01/21/ein-jahr-sozioinformatik/ (20 Jun 2019)
- Sm2016 | Smutny Z. Social informatics as a concept: Widening the discourse. Journal of Information Science, 2016, 42(5), 681-710. - https://doi.org/10.1177/0165551515608731 (20 Jun 2019)
- WE1996 | Williams R, Edge D. The social shaping of technology. Research Policy 1996; 25 (6): 865-899. - https://www.resear chgate.net/publication/222482133_The_Social_Shaping_o f_Technology (20 Jun 2019)
- WS2009 | Weßel C, Spreckelsen C. Continued Multidisciplinary Project-Based Learning – Implementation in Health Informatics. Methods Inf Med. 2009; 48 (6): 558-563. – https://doi.org/10.3 414/me0586 (17 May 2023)
- We2018 | We&el C. Sozioinformatik | Ablauf WS2017/2018. Stand: 9. Januar 2018. - https://www.veraenderung-gestalten-lernen.de/ seminare/sozioinformatik/ablauf-ws2017-18/ (20 Jun 2019) [17 Mai 2023: siehe nun https://www.christa-wessel.de/semina r/social-informatics/]

Learning and teaching sociological basics in a technical context

On https://www.christa-wessel.de/resources/for-social-inf ormatics/ these and other references are collected and sorted by the following sections :

- _ Basics
- _ SI case study 2021
- _ IT and Buen vivir
- Education
- Research Institutes
- Associations
- _ Conferences and Workshops
- _ People
- _ Network Analysis
- _ Inspirations (films et cetera)

SI | Guiding questions

[formerly – until April 2023:

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-questions/ translated from the book Sozioinformatik, 2021, pp 14-16]

Questions are the strongest tools in research, development and learning ... have a look on toddlers. To answer the question "What is Social Informatics?" answers to further question can be helpful, to draft and perform R&D and learning & teaching, for instance the SI workshop series, described on these pages.

Starting questions in social informatics are: How does technology affect people? What do people do with technology?

Additional questions can be: What is informatics? What is sociology? What are social sciences?

What does individual, group, organization, society mean? Which roles, tasks and responsibilities does informatics have towards these four?

What is a system? What is a social system? What is a technical system? What is a socio-technical system? How does reality arise?

How do we learn? How do we develop technology? How are we affected by systems? How do we affect systems?

SI | Guiding questions

What is the internet? What is the world wide web? What are web 1.0, 2.0, 3.0 and internet 4.0, the internet of things? What are social nets? Ware are digital social nets?

How do we deal with information and communication technology? o in work environment? o in private sphere? o in social environment?

What is a product?

What is an application?

What is an information and communication system?

For what have we to watch out in the development of applications? What is usability?

What are data privacy & protection and data security? How can we steady them?

Which goals do individuals, groups, organisations and society pursue?

What do you understand by product, people, planet?

What do you understand by responsibility, self-realization, fairness and sustainability?

What for can we use socio-technical information and communication systems?

How did we work in the past, do we work in the present, and will we work in future?

What do internationalization and globalization mean?

How do individuals and groups change by social nets and digital social nets?

Which roles and tasks does informatics have in this?

How do you develop services and products in the era of web 2.0, 3.0 and internet 4.0?

SI | Content and learning objectives

Note: The "Social Informatics" workshop series' content incorporate the HFU's two module descriptions "information technology and its social context" and "social nets". The descriptions are not available anymore, because the HFU changed the contents of the study program *IT Product Management*. For details see the case study in part (ii) and a comprehensive list of references, including material for the case study, on https://www.christa-wessel.de/resources/fo r-social-informatics/si-case-study-2021/

Learning objectives and their realization

Blog 28 July 2018
https://www.christa-wessel.de/2018/07/28/learning-objectives
-and-their-realization/

in higher education

A teacher is a facilitator, mentor, guide (Weßel & Spreckelsen 2009). The design and the moderation of the learning process are her and his most important tasks. Students are enabled to learn competency-based (Jones et al. 2002). Bloom's revised taxonomy of learning, teaching and assessing is a useful tool for the alignment of the learning objectives with the seminar contents and the course assessment.

During the 1950ies Benjamin Bloom started to develop a "Taxonomy of Educational Objectives" that contained six levels of learning objectives and an alignment to students' tasks and assessment approaches. 2001 Lorin Anderson und David Krathwohl edited a revision, that put emphasis on the process and results of creation as the highest level of learning objectives. These levels I use to design seminars and workshop at institutions of higher education (universities and universities of applied sciences) and in open seminars of continued education.

In the following I add to the levels' description (Anderson / Krathwohl 2001) the tasks and exercises the students perform in relation to the levels, first in English and as I teach also in German a translation.

Learning levels and their realization

- *remember*: recall facts and basic concepts define, duplicate, list, memorize, repeat, state : quiz, dialogue, tests, written exams.
- *understand*: explain ideas or concepts classify, describe, explain, identify, locate, recognize, report, select, translate : talk, presentation, seminar paper.
- *apply*: use information in new situations execute, implement, solve, use, demonstrate, interpret, operate, schedule, sketch : practice.
- analyse: draw connections among ideas differentiate, organize, relate, compare, contrast, distinguish, examine experiment, question, test : case example.
- evaluate: justify a stand or decision appraise, argue, defend, judge, select, support, value, critique, weigh : case-based and problem-based learning with analysis, conclusion and reasoned decision.
- *create*: produce new or original work design, assemble, construct, conjecture, develop, formulate, author, investigate :

software, art work, project reports, portfolio, seminar paper, thesis.

Of course the teacher has to give some input, for instance in dialogues and in short talks and lectures, that introduce the students to the topic.

German Translation

Lernziele in der revidierten Fassung von Bloom's Taxonomy und ihre Umsetzung

- *Erinnern* (Remember): abrufen von Fakten und Basiskonzepten Quiz, Dialog, Testate, Klausuren.
- Verstehen (Understand): Ideen und Konzepte erklären Vortrag, Präsentation, schriftliche Arbeiten.
- Anwenden (Apply): Informationen in neuen Situationen anwenden Übung.
- Analysieren (Analyse): Verbindungen zwischen Ideen herstellen Fallbeispiel.
- Bewerten (Evaluate): einen Standpunkt oder eine Entscheidung begründen – einen eigenen oder anderen Fall reflektieren und begründete Schlüsse ziehen (Fall- und Problem-basiertes Lernen).
- *Erzeugen* (Create): einen neues Produkt oder ein Originalwerk herstellen – Software, Kunstwerk, Projektberichte, Portfolio, Seminar- und Abschlussarbeiten.

Natürlich muss der Lehrende auch selbst "Input" geben, beispielsweise durch die Beantwortung von Fragen und in Impulsvorträgen, die in ein Thema einführen. Thanks to Kevin who draw my attention to the revised taxonomy.

Christa Weßel – Saturday, 28 Jul 2018

References

- Anderson LW, Krathwohl DR (eds). A taxonomy for learning, teaching, and assessing: a revision of Bloom's taxonomy of educational objectives. Complete ed. New York, Longman 2001.
- Armstrong P. Bloom's Taxonomy (and the revised taxonomy). Center for Teaching, Vanderbuilt University, Nashville, Tenn. [cited 2018 Jul 24]. - https://cft.vanderbilt.edu/guides-sub-pa ges/blooms-taxonomy/
- Bloom BS. Taxonomy of Educational Objectives. 2nd edition (1st 1956). Reading, MA, Addison Wesley 1984.
- Jones EA, Voorhees RA, Paulson K. Defining and Assessing Learning: Exploring Competency-Based Initiatives. Washington, DC, National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) 2002.
- Weßel C, Spreckelsen C. Continued Multidisciplinary Project-Based Learning – Implementation in Health Informatics. Methods Inf Med. 2009; 48 (6): 558-563. – https://doi.org/10.3414/me05 86

Module "Information technology and its social context"

[formerly in – until April 2023: https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-content/]

Topics

(from the module description of HFU – PDF, in German) – [online no more available; as part of the case study data available from the author, see part (ii)]

o from industrial society to globally networked information society

o information systems in social contexts

o computer science and society as sociotechnical system

o technology development as social creative process: technology genesis and impact assessment

o ethics and social responsibility of computer scientists

o sustainable development and social responsibility, corporate social responsibility

o gender awareness in computer science

o risk communication

o computer science and work world, new forms of work in globalized economy

o computer science and networked media

Learning objectives [CW 2017]

o terms: computer science, soci
ety, social context, change, system, sociotechnical system
 - understand

o coherence and interaction of computer science and society – understand

o role of computer science on social change - understand

o interaction of computer science, organization and social context

– analyse

o beneficial and adverse effects of internationalization and globalization: socially, economically, politically, ecologically, ethically, didactically, technically – analyse

o ethics and computer science – evaluate

o responsibility, equity, sustainable development and professional behaviour – evaluate

proof of performance [CW 2017]: Portfolio – create

Module "Social nets"

[formerly in – until April 2023: https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-content/]

Topics

(from the module description of HFU – PDF, in German) – [online no more available; as part of the case study data available from the author, see part (ii)]

o structure and development of the internet and the world wide web

o formation, establishment and perspectives of social nets

o social nets and globalization

o functions, structures, dynamics and target audiences of social nets

o impact of the structure of social networks for effectivity and efficiency of work processes, economical versus social product

o social and entrepreneurial opportunities and effects of new communication technologies

o product networks in the internet

o models and methods of social network analysis

o possible applications of network analysis for instance during the development of new products and services

Learning objectives [CW 2017]

o terms: social net, mobile net, digital net - understand

o terms: individual, group, organization, transorganizational, society - understand

o development of social nets – understand

o historical, political, cultural, economical, media conditions – understand

o affectation and forming of society by digital networked systems – understand

o collective identity created by social nets – analyse

o social change in large user groups caused by social nets, for instance mobilization processes – analyse

o developing strategies for social networks of corporations – create, for instance: designing a case

o developing new products and services using social nets – create, for instance: designing a case

proof of performance [CW 2017]: students' research project in small groups (SRP) – create

SI | The workshop series

[formerly – until April 2023:

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-workshopseries/]

Note: The modules "information technology and its social context" and "social nets" were part of the b.a. study program "IT Product Management" with the major social informatics at Hochschule Furtwangen (HFU). In summer 2027 and winter 2017/2018 the modules were embedded in the workkshop series "Social Informatics".

Learning objective is to introduce the students to the first steps in the conception of software systems for large user groups – taking into account social, political and technical requirements and developments. In doing so it is necessary to balance responsibility, sustainability and economical targets.

Methods: The approach is learner-centered. Based on realistic cases the students learn theories, concepts and methods of social informatics. They face up to ethical standards and use empirical methods of sociology and software engineering including network analysis. IT product managers are always working on information and communication technologies with people for people. Thus the students train on realistic scenarios basics of communication, group dynamics and conflict management und use methods of marketing, contract acquisition, proposal preparation and performance including the completion of a project.

The two modules "information technology and its social context" (ISC) and "social nets" (SN) are embedded in a workshop series of eight workshop, each lasting one and a half day. Both modules are that inter-meshed that only students, who enrol for both modules can participate. Furthermore skills in empirical research and basic

knowledge in social sciences are mandatory. The first workshop covers both modules to get started. The last workshop builds the completion of both modules.

The documentation consists of material produced by the teacher and the students. The teacher describes the workshop series on https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ and reports on the respective workshops in her blog. The students store the photographic documentation of their work during the in-person sessions and their proofs of performance on dropbox. The teacher stores her feedback to the students' work likewise on dropbox.

The workshops start with the topics "team" and "contract and performance". Why? IT product managers work mostly in teams. IT projects are also change processes and projects, which are usually embedded in a contract. IT product managers have to master the steps contract acquisition, proposal preparation respective assignment of a mission, performance and completion.

The Workshops

1. Getting started: Social networks and electronic media.

2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?

3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.

4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.

5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.

6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.

7. Digital dexterity and Internet of Things: About

handling the new.8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

Note: The following workshop descriptions mark cinema movies with an asterix [*]. They are listed in the section MOVIES of part (iii). The students had to watch the movies and then the group worked on several questions related to the movie. The movies – most of them science fiction – dealt with topics of the particular workshop. The documentation in the teacher's blog includes the questions for the movie. The link to the blog entry is given at the end of the particular workshop description.

WS 1 | Getting started

Social net and electronic media

30 / 31 March 2017 [& 02 / 03 November 2017]

_ organizational matters: schedules, methods, proofs of performance – analyse

_ learning objectives – evaluate

_ scientific thinking and work – create

_ tool: 8+1 W – apply

_ terms: system(s), web & internet, agile, nets, service & product, software-engineering (SWE) methods – understand terms: SWE and ADIE [analysis, development, implementation, evaluation], qualitative research, network analysis – understand

 $_$ team work: competencies, tasks, responsibilities – analyse

Movie:

Bring him home[*] | How do distributed teams work at high pressure?

Milestones proofs of performance:

"information technology and its social context": portfolio – finding buddies

"social nets": SRP [students' research project] – finding group and topic

Documentation in the blog:

01 April 2017 Social net and electronic Media | Was war im Startworkshop Sozioinformatik?

(https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/04/01/social-ne
t/)

WS 2 | Exploration and evaluation

What do the users need?

06 / 07 April 2017 [& 09 / 10 Novmber 2017]

_ history of informatics – analyse

_ terms (ISC): society, social context, responsibility, profit, PPP [product, people, planet] – understand _ terms (SN): social net, mobile net, digital net –

understand

_ exploration & evaluation: organization analysis, stakeholder analysis, observations, interviews, walk & talk, largegroup events (open space & Co), network analysis, Delphi technique – apply

measurability: RUMBA, monitoring, controlling, $\overline{\text{BSC}}$, CSF, KPI, benchmarking – apply

Movie:

Time machine^[*] | From the industrial revolution via the global net back into the jungle?

Network analysis: relations in the group [students and teacher]

Milestone proofs of performance: "social nets": SRP – scenario and project draft (ADIE)

Documentation in the blog:

08 April 2017 Das Leben ein Netz | Workshop 2 Sozioinformatik (https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/04/08/das-leben-e in-netz/)

Task:

Wed, 19 April 2017 08:00 a.m. [& Tue, 07 Nov 2017 by noon] Portfolio: upload on dropbox: milestone 1 – introducing reflection

WS 3 | Internationalization and globalization

Life is a net

20 / 21 April 2017 [& 16 / 17 November 2017]

_ terms: self-determination, data privacy & protection, data security – understand _ change: learning organizations, appreciative inquiry, organizations as learning organism, architecture of a change process – apply

Movie:

Measuring the World[*] | What is possible in IT product management without PC and internet?

Network analysis: relations in the group starting question "What fosters learning in our group?" and finding further questions

Milestones proofs of performance:

"information technology and its social context": portfolio - reflection 1

"social nets": SRP - stage of work: literature research

Documentation in the blog:

22 April 2017 Think globally act locally | Workshop 3 Sozioinformatik

(https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/04/21/think-globa lly/)

WS 4 | Product management and ethics

The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences

27 / 28 April 2017 [& 20 Nov / 01 Dec 2017]

_ terms: product, service, usability, risk-, opportunityand quality-management, test first [principle] – understand

_ paradigm shift: services and products in the era of web 2.0, 3.0 and internet 4.0 / internet of things – apply

_ identity: individual, group, company, groups in society – apply

 $_$ values & norms, visions & goals: development, limits, opportunities – evaluate

Movie:

In Time^[*] | What is life's worth?

Network analysis: relations in the group revision of the questionnaire, data collection

Milestone proofs of performance: "social nets": SRP – stage of work

Documentation in the blog:

29 April 2017 Wer bin ich? Die Kunst der Balance zwischen technisch Machbarem und sozialen Konsequenzen - Workshop 4 Sozioinformatik - (https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/04/ 29/wer-bin-ich/)

Task:

Tue, 02 May 2017 08:00 a.m. [& Tue, 05 December 2017 by noon] Portfolio: upload on dropbox: milestone 2 – Ethics & Society

WS 5 | Life world and work world

In fact I live while I work

04 / 05 May 2017 [& 07 / 08 December 2017]

 $_$ terms: balance, "work-life-balance", ... – understand

 $_$ life world and work world 4.0 – apply

_ digital dexterity – analyse

_ cultural analysis – apply

Movie: Wall-e[*] | Only hanging around?

Network analysis: relations in the group stage of data collection, next steps for the analysis

Milestones proofs of performance: "information technology and its social context": portfolio - reflection 2 "social nets": SRP – stage of work

Documentation in the blog:

08 May 2017 Ich lebe auch wenn ich arbeite | Sozioinformatik Workshop 5: Lebens- und Arbeitswelten

(https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/05/08/ich-lebe-au ch/)

WS 6 | Hackathon

Let's work . . . and have fun

18 / 19 May 2017 [& 14 / 15 December 2017]

Cross-group work on the topics of the students research projects, SRP:

_ "Smart Cities" _ "Product marketing supported by social media"

Including milestone proof of performance: "social nets": SRP - stage of work

Documentation in the blog: 21 May 2017 Let's work | Der Hackathon in der Sozioinformatik -Workshop 6 (https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/05/21/1 et-s-work/)

Task: Tue, 31 May 2017 08:00 a.m. Portfolio: upload on dropbox: milestone 3 – Synopsis

[& WS winter term 2017/2018]

Task:

Submission Portfolio

_ upload on dropbox: Tue, 19 December 2017 by noon

_ print in spiral binding with signature for the examination office:

to bring along on workshop 8

Submission SRP

_ upload on dropbox: Thu, 2. December 2017 by noon

_ print in spiral binding with signatures for the examination office:

to bring along on workshop 8

WS 7 | Digital dexterity and internet of things

About handling the new

01 / 02 June 2017 [& 11 / 12 January 2018]

_ Digital dexterity – evaluate

_ Diffusion of Innovations – apply

Movie:

Terminator 1[*] | What is ahead of us? And how can we have an effect on it?

Network analysis: relations in the group Finish: synopsis

Milestones proofs of performance:

"information technology and its social context": portfolio - reflection 3 "social nets": SRP – conclusion and final questions

Documentation in the blog:

03 June 2017 Vom Umgang mit Neuem | Sozioinformatik Workshop 7: Digitale Geschicklichkeit, Internet of Things und die Rolle des IT-Produktmanagements - (https://www.christa-wessel .de/2017/06/03/vom-umgang-mit-neuem/)

Task:

Submission Portfolio

- _ upload on dropbox: Tue, 06 June 2017 by noon
- _ print in spiral binding with signature for the examination office: to bring along on workshop 8

Submission SRP

- $_$ upload on dropbox: Thu, 08 June 2017 by noon
- _ print in spiral binding with signatures for the examination office: to bring along on workshop 8

WS 8 | Synopsis

It's all about communication

22 / 23 June 2017 [& 18 / 19 January 2018]

The starting questions of social informatics: What do people do with technology? How does technology affect people?

Milestones proofs of performance: Reviews

and

- _ Transmedia Story Telling & Story Selling analyse
- _ Research methods: triangulation evaluate

_ It's all about communication: distributed teams – evaluate

_ Embrace technology: Rogers and Davies – understand

_ Create change: Lewin and Kotter – understand

Discover the best: appreciative inquiry – apply

Movie:

Avatar^[*] | Sustainability: Product, People, Planet

Seminar completion:

reflection, evaluation and outlook

Documentation in the blog:

25 June 2017 Den Bogen spannen | Sozioinformatik Workshop 8: Abschluss und Ausblick

(https://www.christa-wessel.de/2017/06/25/den-bogen-s pannen/)

SI | Proofs of performance

[formerly – until April 2023:

 $https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/\ si-proofs/]$

Module "information technology and its social context": portfolio

Module "social nets": students' research project in small groups

- Assessment criteria: following the study and examination regulations of HFU; using CMPBL Frame and Assessment Criteria (Weßel 2008)
- Submission = upload in the virtual class room on dropbox: 14 to 16 days in advance of the final workshop (summerterm) or before Chrismas break (winter term); review of the proofs of performance during the final workshop.

Recommendations how to approach the

portfolio - in short

Work during the term on a portfolio:

a) write a reflection on a number of topics due to targeted days,

b) assemble your work done during the workshops (visualisations and others),

c) introduce your students' research project in the module "social nets": (co-)authors, title and abstract,

and find a peer with whom you cooperate as a buddy team: you will present your buddy's reflections [in (a)] to the course and enter a dialogue. ... more ... [section PORTFOLIO]

students' research project (SRP) - in short

In information technology and other areas you develop products and services following the steps analysis, design, implementation and evaluation (ADIE). Design a draft for the development and implementation of a digital social network of acompany. Or: Design a draft for for the marketing of a product or a service. Use the 8+1 W. Include in the design a network analysis. Use methods of qualitative field research and software-engineering including agile methods. Take into account social conditions, that have an impact, for instance historical, political, cultural, economical and media driven aspects. ... more ... [section STUDENTS' RESESARCH PROJECT]

i Curriculum

Portfolio

[formerly – until April 2023: https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-portfolio/]

Proof of performance in the module "information technology and its social context".

- Assessment criteria: following the study and examination regulations of HFU; using CMPBL Frame and Assessment Criteria (Weßel 2008)
- Submission = upload in the virtual class room on dropbox: 14 to 16 days in advance of the final workshop (summer term) or before Chrismas break (winter term); review of the proofs of performance during the final workshop

Po	rd folio
\bigcirc	Dohumantation des Lernens Förderung die Entwichtung
~	Elugangssellection 0 ~ "Invine" Brugangssellection 0 ~ Bele 0 ~ 8 SWOT
	Johumak Posid Texic Foto Juoy
E	Abschlussielk X9CH on Verlauf ~ Ergebuis ~ Ausplich
	POT Mode

 $Portfolio\ structure$

Portfolio (lat.: portare - to carry: folium - leaf) meant orrginally pocket book or wallet. A portfolio is a collection of objects of a certain type. Portfolios are in use in art and design, in economics, in product and service management and in learning and teaching. During education a portfolio serves the development of personal, methodological and subject-specific skills of the learners plus as a proof of performance. Typical of a portfolio is the continued work on it, reflection of the author and feedback from teachers, mentors and co-learners. Thus a portfolio is a good tool in competencybased learning [Weßel & Spreckelsen 2009].

Who how what ...

The 8+1 W (blog 29 Mar 2012; blog 29 Jul 2019; (Weßel 2017)) can serve to describe a portfolio:

- Why? student-centered learning and teaching
- What for? fostering the learning process
- Who? learner (single person working)
- hoW?
 - _ development of a personal learning strategy

_ documentation of the learning process paperbased in a folder or a e-portfolio (on a learning managementsystem, LMS)

_ reflection on and assessment of the portfolio together with co-learners and teachers

- What? datasets
 - _ reflections: start, milestones, finish
 - _ presentations
 - $_$ posters, films, ...
 - _ texts

i Curriculum

- *When?* for one course or a set of courses or a study program overall
- *Where?* during the in-person sessions, at home, on the road, on learning management systems
- for Whom? the author, this is the learner, the teacher, ...
- and Where from? drafting reports, see literature [section REFERENCES]

Portfolios in education are used for one course, a study program or as a personal continued education portfolio. If the portfolio serves as proof of performance the teacher has to formulate learning objectives and assessment criteria in advance and to come to an agreement with the students (blog 11 Feb 2012).

Learning objectives

_ To understand basics of Social Informatics, to apply them and in some areas to analyse and evaluate them.

_ To be able to perform reflections alone, with a second person and in groups (Bloom's taxonomy: create).

_ To be able to accomplish self-appraisal and external assessment and to give and receive feedback.

_ To be able to define and apply autonomously personal learning objectives.

Purpose

A portfolio contains completed tasks, reflections and undertakings. The author can and should use it not only as proof of performance during her or his education or an (admission) exam. She or he should use it also to look upon certain topics a few years later, to see what the author did, thought and had in mind so far. Thus it is first and foremost a portfolio for yourself, the author.

Procedure and material

Each student produces a portfolio and places the results of the continued work in his or her area in the virtual classroom in dropbox. The material includes also reflections due to three milestones during the term, each one to two pages long:

Milestone 1: starting reflection (after workshop 2)

I as IT product manager in the world of web 1.0, 2.0, 3.0 and internet 4.0 (internet of things): What do I understand by social informatics? What are my tasks? Which values and norms do I take as basis? What do I want to learn in "social informatics"? Describe your learning objectives for each: "information technology and its social context" and "social nets".

Milestone 2: ethics and society (after workshop 3)

Which ethical principles are relevant for information and communication technology in my view? Look also on norms, values, objectives of individuals, groups and companies.

Take into consideration the aspects product, people, planet - economics, society, environment - also from the perspective sustainability.

Milestone 3: synopsis (is directly incorporated in the portfolio)

I as IT product manager in the world of web 1.0, 2.0, 3.0 and internet 4.0 (internet of things):

What did I learn during the last weeks? What do I want, what do I want to learn, what do I want to do ... in a year's time ... in five years' time?

Reflections during a study program, in science and in professional life include to grapple with other people's statements and insights. You enter dialogues with other authors by citing their publications, list them in a bibliography, recapture and comment them: Where do you consent? Where not? And why? What induced further insights and attitudes?

Documents, which the students produced during the exercises of the in-person sessions, are:

- photos of posters and other visualizations _ texts

Structure and content

The following sections are to be included

- introduction, which explains the background and is also an abstract
- reflections at the milestones 1, 2 and 3

for each workshop (1 to 7) one for the author remarkable and self performed task (hint: use your visualizations)

short description of your students' research project in the module "social nets": title, co-authors and abstract plus a reflection on your experiences during the working process and how you would perform such a work next time: what will you do in the same way, what will you do differently and both why?

_ reflection on the cooperation with your buddy and on the work in the workshops series overall

_ bibliography statement of autonomous authorship

For the submission the author merges the materials in one PDF. A table of contents, an abstract and a bibliography are mandatory. The co-learners and the teacher offer feedback during the term at the milestones. This is realised in buddy teams of two, respective three students (if the group number is uneven). The buddies acquaint themselves with the work of their partner and present the work of the partner to the group at the milestones. This procedure shall enable the students

- _ to learn to present own work to a colleague and to reflect on it;
- _ to be able to get fast an overview of another's work;
- _ and to present it to a group

This working process is inspired by software development: pair programming shows how the cooperation of buddies can enhance the quality of their work.

Review and assessment criteria

The teacher follows in the review the study and examination regulations of HFU; she uses CM-PBL Frame and Assessment Criteria (Weßel 2008), which contains also some assessment criteria according to Deininger (2002):

- _ knowledge and competency
- _ methodical and scientific work
- _ determination, commitment and autonomy
- _ quality of performance
- $_$ quality of presentation

i Curriculum

The assessment of the portfolios includes also criteria referring to form and content.

Form (grade 1 very good to grade 4 acceptable, grade 5 insufficient, grade 6 missing)

- _ file name
- _ header and footer
- structure (including linked table of contents)
- layout (for instance line spacing, page breaks, type
- size, justification)
- _ remark on the printed and the digital version
- _ restriction note: yes/no
- _ contact: e-mail address present/not present
- $_$ language

Content (assessment criteria according to Deininger, see above)

- _ abstract
- $_$ reflection 1 to 3
- $_$ students' research project: naming, abstract, reflection
- the tasks: stories, visualizations
- _ teaching and learning reflection
- _ buddy reflection
- _ reflection overall
- $_$ bibliography

During the term the students get a feedback to their reflections 1, 2 and 3 from the teacher as comments in their PDF. The teacher sends the overall review of the portfolio via e-mail including the assessment and grade. Furthermore an edited PDF of the particular portfolios contains teacher's comments, stored in the access controlled virtual classroom on dropbox.

Students' research project (SRP)

[formerly – until April 2023: https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-srp/]

Proof of performance in the module "social nets".

- Assessment criteria: following the study and examination regulations of HFU; using CMPBL Frame and Assessment Criteria (Weßel 2008)
- Submission = upload in the virtual class room on dropbox: 14 to 16 days in advance of the final workshop (summer term) or before Chrismas break (winter term); review of the proofs of performance during the final workshop

Learning objectives

- To describe a case; explain, apply, analyse; generalise, transfer; evaluate; (solutions and new approaches) create.
- The complexity of the case (students/authors) and the assessment of the work (teacher/reviewer) are to be adapted according to the study program: bachelor, master, PhD.
- To use skilfully scientific methods, especially literature research, reception and use, for instance to cite sources according to good scientific practice and copyright.
- To summarise a case and solutions in an way, that readers can recognise content and quality of the work and draw consequences. This skill is relevant in professional life for instance for drafting executive summaries. These are short descriptions for managers of the own company or prospects and customers.

i Curriculum

Topics

In computer science and other fields you develop products and services using the steps analysis, design, implementation and evaluation (ADIE).

Conceptualize this for the development and implementation of a digital social network of a corporation. Or:

Conceptualise this for the dissemination and selling of a product or service.

Use the 8+1 W (blog 29 Mar 2012 [and in English 29 Jul 2019])

_ Along with it conceptualise a network analysis.

_ Use methods of qualitative field research and software engineering, including agile approaches.

_ Take into account social conditions, which affect this. Among these, for instance historical, political, cultural, economical and media aspects.

Examples:

_ Smart city Furtwangen.

_ Information system intended for citizens about health services.

_ Customer acquisition and retention of a corporation in a "traditional" field - products or services (machine engineering, student dorm, publishing house, supermarket, café, civic center, sports club, ...)

Finding the topic and working on it

For instance ask yourself: During the previous year, what annoyed me | touched me | discouraged | encouraged me?

Hint: consider aspect like culture, values, ethics, benefit, PPP (product, people, planet).

Scope

A report on the students' research project in small groups of two or three students.

No naming of an author related to a segment, instead joint authorship.

Scope: 10 pages per person, this ist 20 to 30 pages +/- 10 percent plus cover, statement of autonomous authorship and directories (content, bibliography, ...).

Procedure of scientific work ... some steps

- $_$ topic here: case
- _ roadmap: sketch of the work
- $_$ title
- _ table of contents
- _ short description of the sketched chapters
- _ literature research
- _ questions
- _ key words
- _ reading & adopting
- $_$ preforming
- $_$ report here: report on the SRP

Literature and material

Literature recommendations are here ... [section REFERENCES]. Further material stored on the e-learning-platform on dropbox

- _ template for the report: soznetz_semarb_template_CW.rtf
- literature as far as not available as book or online

i Curriculum

- _ visualizations of your contributions
- and: your SRP reports

Some reflection on the topic scientific work you can find on my "desk" [teachers' website]. Contact via mail[at]christa-wessel[dot]de

Recommendations for the structure

- _ cover
- $_$ abstract
- $_$ table of content
- _ introduction
- _ scenario of the case: project | organization | person(s)
- description
- _ relevant aspects of the case
- _ referring to literature
- _ solution: how would you realise it?
- _ discussion: reflection and conclusion
- _ bibliography
- $_$ statement of autonomous authorship

Abstract

Ask yourself: who is the audience?

You write abstracts for reports.

These can be analyses and expertise for: contractees, management boards, marketing.

And scientific work for: colleagues, students, general public.

Content:

- _ background
- _ purpose
- $_$ approach and method

_ result _ conclusion

Each 1 to 2 sentences. Length overall about one page (about 1800 characters including blanks).

Review and assessment criteria

The teacher follows in the review the study and examination regulations of HFU; she uses CM-PBL Frame and Assessment Criteria (Weßel 2008), which contains also some assessment criteria according to Deininger (2002). For more details see the respective paragraph in section PORTFOLIO. The teacher sends the overall review of the portfolio via e-mail including the assessment andgrade. Furthermore an edited PDF of the particular portfolios contains teacher's comments, stored in the access controlled virtual classroom on dropbox.

ii The Case Study



Social Informatics Experience

Weßel C. Social Informatics Experience: A Case Study on Learning and Teaching Sociological Basics in a Technical Context. Acta Informatica Pragensia 2021; 10(3): 211–235. https://doi.org/ 10.18267/j.aip.170

_ Abstract

To be able to play an active role in the design, creation and development of a networked society, students, scholars and practitioners need basic knowledge in social informatics. Students at a university of applied sciences attended a one-term seminar that consisted of eight two-day workshops. The students learned and used theories, concepts and methods of social informatics (SI), focusing on the sociological part of SI. The learning and teaching approach is grounded in competency-based learning. It enables students to explore a certain field. This is implemented by means of organization development, project-based learning, agile learning and teaching plus blended learning. It empowers teachers and students to work together efficiently, effectively and with joy. To learn how and why this approach worked, an embedded case study investigated the design, implementation and evaluation of the workshop series. Finally, the paper describes impediments to the communication and understanding of the term and the field of social informatics and sketches ideas how to deal with it concerning study programmes and the value social informatics can contribute to challenges like a pandemic.

Keywords

Social informatics; Socioinformatics; Project-based learning; Continued multidisciplinary project-based learning; CM-PBL; Competency-based learning; CBL; Agile learning; Blended learning; Organization development.

1 Education in Social Informatics

When did the digital era start? Was it with the World Wide Web and the Internet during the 1980s and 1990s? Or earlier, with the astronauts and the men on the moon? Whenever it started, the COVID-19 pandemic showed from its beginning in 2020 how useful and sometimes harmful information and communication technologies can be in the mastering of such a worldwide challenge. This relates to nearly all aspects: health care systems, government, education, public services, economics and of course the private life and physical and socio-psychological well-being of people. Communication in social media is of special relevance (Darius and Stephany, 2020).

Both are important: technology and social aspects. Social informatics (SI) strives to cover both.

SI can be broadly defined as a research field that focuses on the research of sociotechnical interactions at different levels in connection with the development of the information society, including the social aspects of computerization and informatization, which can be structured into three main areas: interactions between ICT and humans, ICT applications in the social sciences, and ICT applications as a social sciences research tool. (Smuthy and Vehovar, 2020, p. 537)

In a broader context for the daily life of social informatics, I propose the following definition of SI, translated from Weßel (2021a, pp. 20-21):

Social informatics deals with the interrelationship of information and communication technology and social change. This affects individuals, groups, (international) organizations (companies, public authorities, associations, etc.) plus local communities, states and international communities of states.

The task of social informatics is to support by research and development the design, implementation and maintenance of information systems for the benefit of individuals, groups and society, so that those who develop, build, sell and maintain these systems tailor technology to people and not conversely. To afford this, social informatics builds upon disciplines such as sociology, psychology, philosophy, anthropology, historical sciences, economics, law and – of course – computer sciences.

Especially the World Wide Web and the Internet have a lasting effect on our daily life: Web 1.0 (static data presentation), Web 2.0 (the reader turns into a player, for instance in social media), Web 3.0 (semantic) and the Internet of Things, Internet 4.0. To be able to play an active role in the design, creation and development of a networked society, students, scholars and practitioners need basic knowledge in social informatics.

Interesting education programmes and materials stem from the United Kingdom, Russia, South Africa, Slovenia, the United States and Germany. Research institutes in Scotland, Germany, Russia, Italy and the Middle East focus on social informatics. Smutny and Vehovar (2020) identify five to seven schools of social informatics distributed worldwide. The particular scientific scope affects the design of study programmes and the diversity of contents. One of the early study programmes in social informatics was implemented in Slovenia. The Faculty of Social Sciences at the University of Ljubljana (2021) has offered a study programme in social informatics matics since 1984 (Smutny, 2016).

In Germany, the term social informatics is not widely known. Computer scientists speak about "Informatik und Gesellschaft", information technology and society. This topic has been part of curricula in computer sciences for decades. The 2000 and 2001 lecture topics of Professor Wolfgang Coy at the Humboldt University Berlin are a fine example (Coy, 2000). In my view, the headlines are still applicable with minor adaptations in today's seminar on social informatics. Only a few universities in Germany offer a particular degree programme in social informatics, for instance the University of Kaiserslautern. The university calls the bachelor and master programmes "Socioinformatics" (TU Kaiserslautern, 2021).

Another approach is to focus in a study path on social informatics (HFU, 2021). From 2015 at the Hochschule Furtwangen (HFU), a university of applied sciences, offered a SI branch of study in the bachelor programme "IT Product Management". The study programme included two modules on social informatics during the fourth term, "Information Technology and Its Social Context" and "Social Nets". The modules combined lectures and seminars. During the summer term 2017 and the winter term 2017/2018, a visiting lecturer was hired to perform these modules. With the consent of the university, she merged them in the workshop series "Social Informatics". This was her answer to the question, "How can students learn about SI?" To provide high quality, she performed an attending study as a participating observer: as a teacher and a researcher, performing the study "Social Informatics Experience: Learning and Teaching Sociological Basics in a Technical Context" (short: Social Informatics Experience). From here on, I report and reflect in the first person. The paper is written in a personal style as Stake advocates it (Stake, 1995, p. 135).

Based on the finding that competency-based learning enriches students' learning success and satisfaction (Jones et al., 2002) and

ii The Case Study

on the development of continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009) plus former experience with the transfer of CM-PBL to seminar settings (Weßel, 2010 and 2015), I assumed that the CM-PBL approach can be transferred to a workshop series setting, that learning and teaching support this, and that students' commitment, success and satisfaction is high in this setting.

The aim of this paper is to answer the research questions, "How can the concepts of continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (CM-PBL) and agile learning and teaching (ALT) be transferred to a one-term seminar setting in social informatics?" – "Does it work?" – "How does it work?" – "Why does it work?" – "What is necessary to make it happen?" The study should answer especially the "how" questions to offer interested colleagues, students and other stakeholders in learning and teaching, such as university managers, an example and perhaps inspiration for their own work. The learning and teaching approach described here is not restricted to SI. It can be used for other topics and fields. The design of the seminar as a workshop series, the data and the conclusion are intended to be used and perhaps useful in further research, decision making and application especially in the multiand trans-disciplinary field of social informatics.

The paper is organized as follows. After a short description of some didactic basics in "Learning and Teaching", which are elaborated in Appendix A, the method of case study considering action research and triangulation is outlined with immediate references to the application in the study "Social Informatics Experience". The section "SI Workshop Series" presents the results of the study. The final subsection of the results contains a students' design for a study programme for social informatics. This builds the transition to the discussion and the conclusion.

2 Learning and Teaching

Students need a comprehensive education in subject-specific, methodological and social competencies and skills. Learning in realistic scenarios is based on the theory of cognitive learning: learning by insights and on a model empowers the learner to explore a topic autonomously, to use scientific methods and to develop solutions. This enhances the learner's motivation and improves the learning outcome in the short, medium and long term (Felder et al., 2000: Slavin, 1996). Teachers envision themselves as facilitators, mentors and guides (Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009). The purpose of competency-based learning (CBL) is to empower students to develop these skills (Jones et al., 2002). Several studies and experience during the last decades show that CBL and its realization via approaches such as project-based learning (PBL) and continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (CM-PBL) empower students to learn efficiently, effectively, with joy and holistically (e.g., Felder et al., 2000; Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009). This is enriched by the application of agile learning and teaching (ALT) and blended learning (BL). Appendix A describes these theories, concepts and approaches in some detail.

As I am an organization developer, I use theories, concepts and methods of organization development (OD). The goal and purpose of OD is to pilot change for the well-being of both the organization and the people inside and beyond (Argyris and Schön, 1978; Cooperrider et al., 2008; Cummings, 2008; DeMarco and Lister, 1999; Laloux, 2014; Senge, 2006; Sennett, 2012; Wiegers, 1996). OD can be applied transorganizationally, organizationally, in a department, in projects and other settings, wherever people interact. Transferred to the implementation of a seminar, this means that a teacher as the OD manager in charge adopts this attitude and integrates students – the OD staff – and the university admin-

ii The Case Study

istration and colleagues – OD staff and management – into the design, planning, management and implementation process of a particular seminar. The students' salary is their learning, success and certificate. Appendix B describes some basics of OD.

3 Case Study Considering Action Research and Triangulation

The study "Social Informatics Experience" was performed as a case study because there were two workshop series and, most importantly, because case studies strive to understand, to get new insights. and to answer how and why something happens as it happens and how and why something works (Stake, 1995, p. 1; Yin, 2018, p. 2). The case study approach uses especially qualitative research methods and, in certain designs, also quantitative methods (Scholz and Tietje, 2002, p. 14). It strives to take into account triangulation. The researcher can either be only an observer or both a researcher and a participant. In the study, I acted as a researcher and a participant, the teacher. The students are also researchers in so far as this study follows Lewin's action research (Lewin, 1946). The following sub-sections describe the methods and their application in the study.

3.1 Case study

A case study takes place in the field. "In the field" means to perform a study not in a laboratory but in the "real" world. A case is a defined unit that can be explored and analysed. Case studies are used in education and research. In research, the purpose of case studies is to gain insights, to understand, to develop theories, models, concepts and hypotheses and – depending on the design – to test a hypothesis. The dimension and classification of case studies can be described by the aspects of design, motivation, epistemological status, purpose, data, format and synthesis (Scholz and Tietje, 2002, p. 10). There are four basic case study designs, which can be sketched in a 2x2 table (Yin, 2018, p. 48). One dimension is the number of cases: single or multiple. The other dimension is the number of analysed units. A holistic case study has one unit. If more than one unit is analysed in a case, it is an embedded case study. The steps of a case study are: definition of research questions and case(s), sketching of the research process, performance of data collection, analysis and conclusion.

The study "Social Informatics Experience" is designed as an embedded two-case study. The units of the cases are "students (sociodemographic attributes)", "commitment", "success" and "satisfaction". The two editions of the workshop series build the two cases: case 1 in the summer term 2017; case 2 in the winter term 2017/2018. The motivation is both intrinsic and extrinsic. It is intrinsic in that the researcher is simultaneously the teacher and is interested in the well-being of the students and success of their learning. It is extrinsic in that the design of the seminar as a workshop series, the data and the conclusion can be used and perhaps useful in further research, decision making and application. The epistemological status is explorative, descriptive and explanatory. Explorative means learning whether such an approach is possible in such a setting. It is descriptive by the use of the concepts of PBL and agile learning and teaching. Explanatory means formulating the hypothesis that students will learn more efficiently. effectively and with more joy than in other, conventional settings. The purpose of this study was action/application. The data were both qualitative and quantitative. It should be noted here that the quantitative data are to be seen as part of the description without any statistical tests. The study's format is structured with three phases of data collection and by the design of the seminar as a workshop series. The synthesis, that is the knowledge integration, is based on the analysis and the interpretation of the collected data with awareness of conventional learning settings. The synthesis is elaborated in the discussion and in the conclusion and outlook sections.

3.2 Action research

The student knows the answer. The preceding sentence is inspired by the approach "the client knows the answer", attributed to organization developers such as Kurt Lewin, Chris Argyris and Donald Schön. Kurt Lewin (1890–1947) coined the term "action research" in the 1940s. His research and work as a consultant for companies and the government and work with the people in these organizations focused on group dynamics and change. Lewin became aware that only cooperation of scientists and practitioners offers relevant progress and new insights: "Socially, it does not suffice that university organizations produce new scientific insights. It will be necessary to install fact-finding procedures, social eyes and ears, right into social action bodies." (Lewin, 1946, p. 38)

He defined three steps: "planning, executing, and reconnaissance or fact-finding" (ibidem, p. 38). Scientists and practitioners perform these steps together. This approach answers four purposes: evaluation, to check whether the intended goals are achieved; learning, to gain insights on the strengths and weaknesses of an action or method; gaining material for both the planning of next steps and for revision or redesign. In the study "Social Informatics Experience" the practitioners were the teacher, the university administration and the students. The teacher designed the workshop series, all the practitioners were involved in the planning and the evaluation, the students and the teacher performed ("executed") the workshop series. The approach was formative. During the preparation and execution of the workshop series, the teacher and the students evaluated and adapted the workshop sub-topics to the needs, questions and suggestions of both the students and the teacher.

3.3 Triangulation

Qualitative research is characterised by openness, explication, subjectivity, reflection and interpretation (Strauss and Corbin, 1998, p. 7). It is an iterative process, maintained until saturation is reached. Qualitative studies are performed incrementally. The researcher goes into the field to learn about people, their life, their work, their needs and their ideas. The data collection is performed, for example, as observation or interviews and relies on textual formats. The high quality of the research is assured by triangulation (Ammenwerth et al., 2003; Stake, 1995, pp. 107-120; Yin, 2018, pp. 127-129). This means working with different sources of data, methods, observers and/or theories. The study "Social Informatics Experience" meets three of these.

The methods are both qualitative and quantitative. The qualitative research methods used here include observation, interviews and analysis of text documents (students' portfolios, teacher's blog, university website). Descriptive quantitative data and figures stem from the university website, the cases and the evaluation questionnaire in case 2. There are several data sources gained by the exploration of different units in the university context and the two cases. There was only one observer (researcher); thus, this triangulation criterion is not fulfilled. The study uses several theories and suppositions. These are competency-based learning, action research and organization development. Competency-based learning fosters students' short-term, medium-term and long-term learning success in professional and social skills. Action research is characterized by close cooperation between the researcher and the actors in the research object. Organization development is in turn based on theories, insights and methods from sociology, psychology, economics and didactics.

4 SI Workshop Series

This section reports on the results. It starts with the research questions, the data and the setting. The workshop series follows with "Topics and contents" and cases 1 and 2. The workload is described for both cases together, as there are strong similarities. A students' design of a study programme for social informatics builds the transition to the following Discussion section.

4.1 Research questions

The study spans two workshop series. This should afford to reach a high quality in the development, performing and evaluation processes. Based on the finding that competency-based learning enriches students' learning success and satisfaction (Jones et al., 2002) and on the development of continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009) plus former experience with the transfer of CM-PBL to seminar settings (Weßel, 2010 and 2015), I assumed that the CM-PBL approach can be transferred to a workshop series setting, that agile learning and teaching supports this, and that students' commitment, success and satisfaction is high in this setting. This led to the following research questions:

"How can the concepts of continued multidisciplinary projectbased learning (CM-PBL) and agile learning and teaching (ALT) be transferred to a one-term seminar setting in social informatics?" – "Does it work?" – "How does it work?" – "Why does it work?" – "What is necessary to make it happen?"

4.2 Data

Data were collected from November 2016 to January 2018 in three phases: context (the university), workshop series/cases 1 and 2. Qualitative data stem from observation, short group interviews (check-in/check-out on every workshop day), focus group interviews (workshops 5 and 8 in case 1) and texts (students' portfolios and own blog entries). Quantitative data include the description of the university on its website, the number of workshops and teaching units, numbers of students, participation and success rates in the proofs of performance and also the workload for both students and the teacher. The quantitative data are descriptive without further statistical testing.

4.3 Setting

The Hochschule Furtwangen University (HFU) is located in the southwest of Germany (HFU, 2021a). About five thousand students are enrolled in bachelor and master programmes. One of the bachelor programmes is "IT Product Management" with the major fields in either software processes or social informatics (HFU, 2021b). It started in the winter term 2015/2016 and, during the fourth term in 2017 and 2017/2018, it included two modules on social informatics, "Information Technology and Its Social Context" and "Social Nets".

It should be noted that the contents of the study programme has changed in the meantime. Thus, the reader will not find the description of the 2017 modules on the current HFU website, but they are online available via Weßel (2018). The first run had to take place during the summer term 2017. At that time, 121 students were enrolled in the study programme "IT Product Management". Twelve of them, four women and eight men, completed the fourth term. They were the first students enrolled in 2015.

On 29 November 2016, I got an e-mail from a professor at the HFU. They were looking for a visiting lecturer in social informatics. He found my blog section on social informatics and decided to ask me whether I was interested in teaching the SI modules during the summer term 2017. During our phone conversation one day later, he also asked me to take part in the staffing procedure of a professorship in social informatics in January 2017. I accepted both. Although I wanted to stay a freelance lecturer, I knew that this procedure would be a good opportunity to become acquainted with the university and some colleagues, students and members of the administration, especially the office assistants at the Department of Computer Science, two month ahead of the semester.

The two modules covered overall 120 teaching units (each 45 minutes). The university accepted my proposal to merge them and to design and implement a setting with eight workshops (two days each) and two proofs of performance. The design started with questions on "What is social informatics?" I published the questions and a sketch of the proofs of performance in my blog on 24 February 2017 and discussed them with colleagues and former students (Appendix C). This led to the identification of the workshop topics, considering and integrating the requirements and contents that the university had included in the description of the modules.

The continued support of the two office assistants at the Department of Computer Science from the beginning in January 2017 until the end in January 2018 was crucial for the success. Furthermore, the students were involved. I sketched the structure and together we decided during the first workshop on aspects such

ii The Case Study

as timetables for the proofs of performance plus the organization of the e-learning part of our work, using platforms for documentation and files and e-mail communication. During the terms, we adapted the topics and the timetable if the students or I asked for changes.

The workshops took place on Thursdays and Fridays every two or three weeks, starting at noon on Thursday and finishing on Friday afternoon. The breaks during the workshop days did not follow a strict timetable, only lunch was fixed: one hour, starting mostly at 12:30. For the shorter breaks everyone was in charge. I had to keep in mind the need for breaks. The students were required to announce the need for a break if I forgot it. The seminar room of the Department of Computer Science was large, about 15 m long by 12 m wide, overall about 180 square meters. Thus, we could put some tables aside to gain space for work in the room, for instance for the check-in/check-out.

We evaluated the satisfaction of both students and the teacher, formatively during the workshops in the check-in/check-out and in dialogues. This afforded to adapt the learning and teaching process and procedures in the course of the workshop series. On the whole, the students described their experience with the workshops, new insights and degree of satisfaction in their portfolios. I reported about my reflections and degree of satisfaction as the teacher in my blog on social informatics (Weßel, 2021b) and in a book on learning and teaching (Weßel, 2019, pp. 261-264).

4.4 Workshop topics and contents

The objective was to empower students to use theories, concepts and methods from social informatics for their work as IT product managers. They shall be able to take social, political and technical preconditions into account and to be aware of the social and ecological responsibility of IT product managers. As the technical aspects were objects of other modules, the workshops focused on the following topics:

1. Getting started: Social networks and electronic media.

2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?

3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.

4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.

5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.

6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.

7. Digital dexterity and Internet of Things: About handling the new.

8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

Further topics were definitions in informatics, sociology, economics plus group dynamics and team work, network, organization and stakeholder analysis, innovation, digital dexterity, agile management and appreciative inquiry.

The complete curriculum has been available for students and the public in German since 2017 and also in English since December 2021 (Weßel, 2018). Appendix C gives an overview on the online curriculum with its topics such as introduction, contents and learning objectives, workshop series, proofs of performance and literature recommendation. ii The Case Study

The students worked on proofs of performance in teams of two or three. The proofs were related to the two original modules that were merged in the workshop series. For "Social Nets", the students wrote a paper concerning a small students' research project on topics such as the smart city or digital dexterity. The proof of performance for "Information Technology and Its Social Context" was the creation of a portfolio. It had to contain several reflections on topics such as ethics and a description of the tasks on which the students worked during the workshops. The students presented their progress in each workshop and got feedback from their peers and from me, the teacher. The milestones for the proofs of performance are: building a small team, finding and describing a topic, literature, development, final questions (for the peers and the teacher), delivery and review. Appendix D offers some details on the scope and procedure.

The students and the teacher worked together using the agile learning and teaching approach (see Appendix A.3 for more details).

4.5 Case 1: Summer term 2017

The workshop series started on 30 and 31 March 2017 and concluded with the eighth workshop on 22 and 23 June 2017.

4.5.1 Students

Five students enrolled, four men and one woman. Four of them were in their early twenties, one man about ten years older. All of them were born in Germany, two had an international background, their families coming from South-east Europe and the Middle East. Four of them had a job to make a living, at least partly. Other financial resources were provided by parents. During the first workshop they described their motivation to enrol in the social informatics study path for instance as "less technical stuff than in the other study path" and their interest in the social aspects of computer technology, information systems and digitization.

4.5.2 Commitment

All five students took regular and active part in the workshops. They communicated to their peers and to me (the teacher) the reasons if they could not show up. The reasons were job obligations, illness or family matters. The students worked actively and reliably together on their proofs of performance. One student engaged himself thoroughly to manage the participation in the workshop series. Due to relays in former terms he had a big workload of more classes than usual. At first it seemed that he would not be able to take part, but as he told us during the third workshop: "I really want to take part, because this workshop series is special and I do not want to postpone this for another term." Later we learned that, if this student had left, we would have had to cancel the whole workshop series, as the university requested at least five participants. All of us, his peers and the teacher, were grateful that he sorted out his schedule to take part.

4.5.3 Success

The students worked on proofs of performance in teams of two and three students respectively. The students' research topics were "How can we convert Furtwangen to a smart city?" and "How can marketing for a print medium take place in the digital era?" All five students succeeded and got good grades in both the students' research projects (one A, one B) and the portfolios (three A's, one B, one C).

4.5.4 Satisfaction

The students' answers during the check-in on the first day of the fifth workshop induced a dialogue on the unfamiliar learning and teaching approach.

Workshop 5:

Now at half-time of the workshop series – five out of eight are done – we draw up an interim balance. The learning setting is new in that CM-PBL requires and fosters cooperation in between the face-to-face learning days. One principle is: "Do not muse on a problem for more than two hours (for instance in Software Development). Then you ask in the forum or your buddy or an expert in our team or outside who can help you."

We use the buddy system in the portfolio and in the students' research projects. Still it is unfamiliar for the students, not just to do their task for the next faceto-face learning, but to confer with their buddies, for instance on reflections in their portfolios, to ask for and to give feedback and to discuss questions.

 (\dots)

The students are pleased with our learning approach with dialogues, group exercises, visualizations and the analysis of movies with reference to IT Product Management and social informatics. Unaccustomed and thus - still - requiring some effort is the project setting. This requires that the students do not perform a final sprint during the second half or later up to the end of their term, but to work from the beginning on - continuously - on their proofs of performance, the portfolio and the students' research project. (translated form the blog of 8 May 2017 - https: //www.christa-wessel.de/2017/05/08/ich-leb e-auch/)

In summary, the students offered feedback on their experience with the workshops, new insights and degree of satisfaction in their portfolios.

Bachelor student of IT Product Management, early twenties:

Now we look at the closing words of the portfolio. They show my personal conclusion. describing my reflection on the semester overall, during which I attended the workshops in the modules "Social Nets" and "Informatics and Society". I liked the workshops overall although I'm not a person who likes to interact and to occupy centre stage. Unfortunately, I could not avoid this as our group consisted of just five students and the teacher. On the whole, this turned out to be positive, because the workshops were anything but boring lessons and indeed I had fun. The continued repetition of the subject matter lingered in the memory. Beside this I reflected intensely on my studies in IT Product Management and its parts. The flexible working style, for instance the organization of breaks and lessons, was relaxing and precious. My own learning targets were indifferent and not well defined in the beginning. I was able to shape and reach them during the semester. Besides, the inclusion of and work on topics apart from social informatics stemming from other modules were excellent. For instance we looked at quality management, feedback and presentations techniques. To sum up, I can say with good conscience that I have performed the modules "Social Nets" and "Informatics and Society" successfully. (author's translation of the student's portfolio writ-

ten in German)

During the final workshop we, the students and the teacher, performed a summative qualitative evaluation. We used questions otherwise in use for the evaluation of a consulting project with two perspectives (Weßel, 2017, pp. 247-248): (a) the client and customer, in our case the students; and (b) the service provider, that is the consultant or IT product manager, in our case the teacher, for instance:

_ Objective achieved; assessment based upon in advance defined criteria.

_ Balanced budget (here: time, effort).

_ Learned something new.

 $_$ Satisfaction, assessment based on predefined criteria.

What was good? And why?

_ What was not good? And why? And how to improve?

_ Client: can we proceed alone? Without the service provider?

We saw the goals of the workshop series met and were satisfied. We rated the quality of our work together in the small teams and in the large group of students and teacher between 7 and 8.5 on a scale from 1 to 10.

Figure 1. Summative, qualitative evaluation, Workshop 8, 23 Jun 2017.

4.6 Case 2: Winter term 2017/2018

The workshop series started on 2 and 3 November 2017, and concluded with the eighth workshop on 18 and 19 January 2018.

4.6.1 Students

Eleven students enrolled, all male, aged between early twenties and early thirties. The cultural background was mixed. Some were born in Germany with their families coming from Germany (about half of the participants), some were born abroad and they and their families had migrated to Germany and some were born in Germany and their parents or grandparents had come to Germany. The countries were located in South-east Europe and the Middle East. Several students had a job to make a living, at least partly. Other financial resources were provided by parents. Similar to the students in case 1, the students described during the first workshop their motivation to enrol in the social informatics study path, for instance as "less technical stuff than in the other study path" and their interest in the social aspects of computer technology, information systems and digitization.

4.6.2 Commitment

The attendance rate was as follows. Ten students missed three to six of the sixteen workshop days. They communicated to their peers and to me (the teacher) the reasons if they could not show up on a day or during a whole workshop. The reasons were job obligations, illness or family matters. One student missed seven of the sixteen workshop days. In the beginning he offered no reasons to his peers or to me. I intervened in a one-to-one conversation during the third workshop and reminded the student that his participation in the workshops was crucial not only for him, but also for his peers to succeed at the proofs of performance. The other ten students worked actively and reliably during the workshops and at their proofs of performance.

4.6.3 Success

In the students' research project three of the four teams succeeded with a B. One group failed and got an F. The students' research topics were "Digital dexterity"; "Marketing for a musician and his media in the digital era"; "Social nets as marketing media for the selling of mobile phones" and "Gaming". One student failed with an F in his portfolio. The others succeeded: three A's, six B's and one D. The student, who failed in both the portfolio and the students' research project, was the student who had missed seven days of the workshops. This student's peers in the students' research project could not compensate for his low commitment. On the final day of the last workshop, they expressed their understanding of my obligation to assess the group's work. In advance, before I graded this students' research project with an F, I consulted with the head of teaching at the Department of Computer Science. He confirmed that I had to take this route.

4.6.4 Satisfaction

After the eight workshops, the eleven students filled in an evaluation questionnaire provided by the university. In both the descriptive statistical part and in the qualitative part, the students described their satisfaction with the quality of the teaching and their own contributions as high and their workload as appropriate. Furthermore, the students described their experience in the portfolios.

Bachelor student of IT Product Management, early twenties:

What was extraordinary during these workshops, we were asked during our tasks to think for ourselves and not always to use the internet. Thus one should be able to gain independence of digitization, otherwise one would go daft.

(author's translation of the student's portfolio written in German) Bachelor student of IT Product Management, early twenties:

The overall reflection becomes my final words in this portfolio, to be read as conclusion. Here I go into the workshops and not into the contents of the portfolio so far. Through these workshops I became acquainted with a new way of learning. The workshops so far are very well structured and have brought more fun than any dry lecture or seminar. Thus, time passed remarkably faster, because we moved a lot and one had always something to do. Beside this, I like a lot that movies can bring us important insights, because this brought modern methods to the fore. I see the peer reflection [*] during the first part of a particular workshop on the topics of the previous workshop as a useful method, because more than expected is kept in memory.

In addition I gave thoughts to my study programme "IT Product Management" and I faced intensely up to its components. Furthermore, I appreciated the conjunction of social informatics with problems, questions or tasks from other modules of this term, for instance certain components like leadership and team building $[\ldots]$. In conclusion, I can say I have gained a new repertoire of knowledge and I discern in my case a constant learning process.

(author's translation of the student's portfolio written in German)

Peer reflection [*]: Two students discuss with the others the topics of the previous workshop, using anything but a presentation. Often they developed and used special quizzes and other games. This takes about twenty to thirty minutes and follows the learning by teaching approach.

4.7 Cases 1 and 2: Workload

The Bologna Process expects 25 to 30 hours per credit (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2020, p. 10). 60 credits correspond to a full-time equivalent academic year, 1500–1800 hours. The workshop series covered two modules with 90 hours of face-to-face learning (contact hours) and expected 270 hours of self-study, resulting in 12 credits. This corresponds to 30 hours per credit.

The students in case 1 and case 2 described their overall workload including the proofs of performance as slightly higher than in other seminar settings, but adequate. In contrast to traditional approaches, the students reported a different distribution of their workload during the term (see paragraph 4.5.4 "Satisfaction").

The teacher's workload as a visiting lecturer comprised preparation, execution and post-processing of the teaching and also reviews of the proofs of performance and communication with the university administration. During my projects, I keep a logbook with the dates, events, work done and the hours spent. There were 120 teaching units in each term, 45 minutes each. This sums up to 90 hours. In case 1, my workload was 238 hours; this corresponds to 2 hours per teaching unit. In case 2, it was 129 hours, which means 1.1 hour per unit. The larger amount of workload during case 1 is related to the design of the seminar with its workshops and to the detailed documentation of the workshops in the blog. publicly accessible for the students and other interested people. During case 2, I did without a detailed documentation in the blog and referred the students to the blog entries of the previous term. as the content of the workshops were similar. The overall workload was 367 hours for 240 teaching units. The rate of 1.5 hours working load per teaching unit corresponds to former experience in the first and second runs of a seminar. Other freelance lecturers (visiting lecturers) told me that their workload was similar,

ii The Case Study

sometimes higher for the first and second runs of a seminar.

What is not included, but of course done and thus needs to be added, is the time to keep up with the social informatics discipline. I tried in vain to find recent surveys and studies on teachers' workload and faculty's workload. Perhaps I failed in my research or the topic is not of peculiar interest. Nevertheless, I would like to recommend the University of Dayton's "University Faculty Workload Guidelines" (2011). It is a holistic overview and also puts an emphasis on the need for teachers' continuous learning: "A faculty member who is teaching twelve semester hours per semester can be expected to spend at least an additional twenty-four clock hours in teaching-related activities, including keeping up with her/his discipline." (University of Dayton, 2011, p. 6; p. 2 in the PDF).

4.8 Study programme for SI: students' design

On 23 June 2017, during the final workshop of case 1, the students developed a study programme for social informatics. The leading question was: "What should students learn and how would you implement it?" The students used the 8+1 W questions and sketched a mind map. The 8+1 W questions comprise (Weßel, 2017, pp. 33-40): What for? objective; Why? motivation and cause; What? contents and tasks; Who? roles and functions; Whom for? target group, client, customer; hoW? methods; When? timescale and appointments; Where? places; and Where from? data, information, theories, models, concepts, publications, reports, documentations, contact persons.

Students, future students and other stakeholders, such as university administration staff, teachers, education authorities and companies build the target audience. The students put an emphasis

4 SI Workshop Series



Figure 2. Design of a study program social informatics.

on topics and classes for the fields of informatics, economics, sociology and elective subjects. Especially elective subjects offer the opportunity to think outside the box and to learn together with students and teachers of other study programmes and departments and with experts and organizations beyond the bounds of the university, for instance with an artist, a restaurant or a magazine publishing house. In the sense of user-oriented software development, the students voted for the inclusion and cooperation of all stakeholders from the very beginning of study programme design and implementation: students, teachers and university administration. ii The Case Study

5 Discussion

Social informatics is an emerging and important field in the digital era (Smutny, 2016; Smutny and Vehovar, 2020). Thus, students need training in the topics, in scientific and other professional methods and the opportunity to consolidate and expand their social skills (Smutny, 2016; Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009).

The topics of SI can be differentiated into technical and sociological parts (Smutny, 2016; Smutny and Vehovar, 2020). The workshop series presented in this paper covers two modules for students in the bachelor programme "IT Product Management" at the HFU. It focuses on the sociological aspects of social informatics. The learning and teaching approach is based upon the theories and concepts of competency-based learning (CBL) and uses concepts, methods and tools of continued multidisciplinary projectbased learning (CM-PBL), agile learning and teaching (ALT) and blended learning (BL). Agile working methods such as Scrum were adapted to the needs of students and the teacher during a workshop series with two proofs of performance. (For references on CBL, CM-PBL, ALT and BL see "Learning and Teaching" above, and Appendix A "Learning concepts".)

The questions that occurred were "How can the concepts of CM-PBL and agile learning and teaching be transferred to a one-term seminar setting in social informatics?", "Does it work?", "Why does it work?", "What is necessary to make it happen?" Case studies can answer questions how and why, striving for a deep understanding, using qualitative and quantitative methods and considering the four principles of triangulation in methods, data sources, a researcher and also theories and suppositions (Ammenwerth et al., 2003; Stake, 1995, pp. 107-120; Yin, 2018, pp. 127-129). The study "Social Informatics Experience", performed by one re-

searcher, triangulates in methods, data sources, theories and suppositions.

The study showed a high student commitment, success and satisfaction and an appropriate workload for both students and the teacher. Three conditions built the basis for the success, each one mandatory: the context at the university, the participating students and the teacher's background.

The university staff was open-minded towards the introduction of a new learning and teaching approach. The head of the Department of Computer Science, the head of teaching, other professors and the office assistants at the Department of Computer Science aided the teacher, herself a visiting lecturer. The fact that the modules "Information Technology and Its Social Context" and "Social Nets" had their first run in the new study programme "IT Product Management" may have fostered this.

A further component of the context is the learning environment. The layout of rooms and buildings is very important for human well-being and thus their work (Hall and Hall, 1975; Hundertwasser, 1985/1991). The university provided for the workshop series a large and well-lit room with windows on both sides, which could be opened and allowed thorough airing. The large room of about 180 square meters afforded us to work not in the conventional desk row using the chalk and talk technique but to adapt the positioning to a large refectory-style table where all could be seated plus further tables for group work and to gain space for work in the room, for instance standing in a circle during the check-in and check-out. Furthermore, large blackboards for the visualisations also helped avoid paper and pencil waste. As virus concentration, and thus risk of infection, is higher indoors (Buonanno et al., 2020), one of the preventive measures during the COVID-19 pandemic is airing the rooms. The WHO offers a roadmap with an extended glossary and scientific references on what can be done and how (WHO, 2021a). The large room, the small number of students and observing the preventive measures on hygiene, distance and wearing of face masks would have allowed to perform face-to-face learning and teaching even during many weeks of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020/2021. Perhaps this encourages architects, administrations, teachers and students to vote for such places and to use them also during a pandemic that requires keeping distance. The "e"-part of blended learning, e-learning, is a wonderful tool, but it cannot replace the experience and benefits of face-to-face learning and teaching. Together, in blended learning, they are strong (Bleimann, 2004; Paul and Jefferson, 2019; Todd et al., 2017).

The students - five in case 1 and eleven in case 2 - showed high commitment, except one. The other fifteen were open for new learning approaches and showed willingness to participate and contribute. They were reliable, full of ideas and suggestions and showed a delightful sense of humour. The formative and summative evaluation showed that the small number of students, the learning and teaching approach and the teacher's experience in the fields of social informatics and organization development, plus the students' willingness, were crucial for the students' satisfaction. In their portfolios students described their satisfaction and learning success as higher than in conventional settings. An example of a conventional setting is a seminar of two units per week combined with a weekly lecture series and a proof of performance at the end of a term (seminar paper, written or oral exam). One of the characteristics of the "Social Informatics" workshop series is the use of realistic scenarios. Learning in realistic scenarios is based on the theory of cognitive learning: learning by insights and on a model empowers the learner to explore a topic autonomously. to use scientific methods and to develop solutions. This enhances the learner's motivation and improves the learning outcome in the short, medium and long term (Felder et al., 2000; Slavin, 1996).

The teacher, that is me, is a physician with a master degree in public health. I work as an organization developer with companies and single clients. This facilitated use of theories, concepts and methods of organization development (OD) for the design, implementation and evaluation of the workshop series. OD is based on humanistic values, such as the well-being of the individual, education and social responsibility (Argyris and Schön, 1978; Cooperrider et al., 2008; Cummings, 2008; DeMarco and Lister, 1999; Laloux, 2014; Senge, 2006; Sennett, 2012; Wiegers, 1996). This opens a door for respectful and, due to the use of OD methods, effective and efficient teacher-student cooperation at eye level. The workload of 1.5 hours per unit, including the face-to-face time, may seem low. This was possible because of my experience (more than fifteen years as a teacher, researcher, OD consultant and business coach) and a structured and well-defined process plus - and especially important - the students' commitment and cooperation. In my early teaching years the workload was higher. I am also a scientist. My research and development topics include web-based systems in health care, sociology and informatics, quality management in health care and also didactic and higher education. Thus, I could perform a case study as a participating observer on the implementation of social informatics teaching. Other teachers surely will have different backgrounds. Subject-specific, methodological and social skills are mandatory. The willingness to see oneself as a facilitator, mentor, guide and to appreciate the students is useful (Cooperrider et al., 2008; Laloux, 2014; Senge, 2006; Sennett, 2012; Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009; Wiegers, 1996).

Both the students and the teacher can be seen as "mirrors" of social informatics and its diversity. The reflections include different countries, educations, professions (including the students), age, gender, cultures, interests, characters and attitudes to life in general, work and learning. The setting as a series of eight two-day workshops with breaks of several weeks in between in a comfortable seminar room offered time and space to develop and appreciate a productive learning and teaching experience.

These, then, are some answers to the questions "How can the concepts of CM-PBL and agile learning and teaching be transferred to a one-term seminar setting in social informatics?", "Does it work?". "How does it work?" and "Why does it work?" The conditions and context at the HFU in 2017 and early 2018 were well suited for the implementation of such a workshop series. Open-minded professors and members of the university administration supported the work of the visiting lecturer. Students are interested in such settings in any case (Donnelly and Fitzmaurice, 2005; Felder et al., 2000; Merseth, 1991; Pape et al., 2002; Slavin, 1996; Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009). This leads to the research question "What is necessary to make it happen?" What can teachers and other stakeholders in learning and teaching at universities do to make such settings happen beyond conventional weekly flows? My answer as an organization developer is not strictly in scientific language: find stakeholders who will support you, win students as allies and just go for it.

As I mentioned earlier: The purpose of the study "Social Informatics Experience" is to offer the reader an example and thus inspiration for how students can learn social informatics holistically. The learning and teaching approach is not restricted to SI. It can be used for other topics and fields. The design of the seminar as a workshop series, the data and the conclusion are intended to be used and perhaps useful in further research, decision making and application especially in the multi- and trans-disciplinary field of social informatics.

6 Conclusion and Outlook

The students' design of a study programme in social informatics in case 1 (section 4.8) shows that these – and I suppose, other – students are aware of the multi-disciplinarity of social informatics and the needs to train in fields such as informatics, economics, sociology and elective subjects.

Nowadays the term social informatics is not widely known and sometimes misunderstood in science, in education and in society (Smutny 2016; Smutny and Vehovar, 2020). The misunderstanding refers to the field of the development of information technology in the area of welfare and social service work, similar to health informatics and its applications. The low degree of familiarity may be caused by the fact that many scientists, practitioners and teachers work in one of the many fields of social informatics and name just their particular field such as knowledge management, social media and World Wide Web or digitization and other perspectives such as ethics, law, economics and e-government. Smutny and Vehovar (2020, p. 529) describe the situation as follows:

The problems with a common SI research denominator are all the more troublesome because SI addresses a broad area related to the interaction between society and information and communication technology (ICT), where many established disciplines already exist. On the other hand, there also appears to be a certain lack of conceptual grounding in some SI research, meaning it does not belong to any school of SI.

Furthermore, SI is communicated nowadays using several terms, such as "social informatics", "socio-informatics" (Stellenbosch University, 2021a and b) and "socioinformatics" (TU Kaiserslautern,

ii The Case Study

2021). There is a need to communicate social informatics and the variations of the term in science, in education, in the workplace and wherever it seems appropriate. Scientists, teachers and practitioners can draw the attention of stakeholders in social informatics – university administrations, policymakers in government, economics and elsewhere plus the public, represented for instance by journalists and media – to both the benefits of information technology and the hazards, for instance the misuse of social media (Darius and Stephany, 2020). The experience with the COVID-19 pandemic shows how information technology, sociology, psychology, philosophy (ethics) and social informatics can contribute to the mastering of a pandemic and other challenges.

Additional Information and Declarations

Acknowledgements: Colleagues and students for their support and encouragement, especially Nastassia Lunitz for comments on the early drafts of this paper.

Conflict of Interests: The author declares no conflict of interest.

Author Contributions: The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work.

Data Availability: The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author.

Appendix A: Learning Concepts

A.1 Competency-based learning

Learning with hand, heart and mind – stimuli and use of the haptic sense – is a well-tried and science-based approach. More than two hundred years ago, the pedagogue and educational reformer Heinrich Pestalozzi (1746–1827) developed substantial fundamentals in learning and education. The association "Pestalozzi im Internet" (2021) offers a comprehensive documentation and introduction to his work and life. Methods used in competency-based learning (CBL) build upon this approach.

Students need a comprehensive education in subject-specific, methodological and social competencies and skills. The purpose of CBL is to empower students to develop these skills (Jones et al., 2002). Dewey (1997 and 2008), Schön (1983), Argyris and Schön (1978 and 1995) and Biggs (2011) provided the basis for CBL: Dewey with experiential learning, Schön with the reflective practitioner, Argyris and Schön with theory in use and theory of action plus double-loop learning, and Biggs with constructive alignment. Case-based and project-based learning (PBL) use the theories and concepts of CBL (Donnelly and Fitzmaurice, 2005; Felder et al., 2000; Merseth, 1991; Pape et al., 2002). The approach is to learn in realistic scenarios.

Learning in realistic scenarios is based on the theory of cognitive learning: learning by insights and on a model empowers the learner to explore a topic autonomously, to use scientific methods and to develop solutions. This enhances the learner's motivation and improves the learning outcome in the short, medium and long term (Felder et al., 2000; Slavin, 1996). Teachers envision themselves as facilitators, mentors and guides (Weßel and Spreckelsen, 2009). Braband and Andersen expressed this in their film "Teaching Teaching & Understanding Understanding" (2006).

A.2 Continued multidisciplinary project-based learning

Problem-based learning was developed for law classes at the Harvard University in the nineteenth century (Merseth, 1991). Realistic cases introduced the students to the topic and trained them in juristic thinking and decision making. Medical schools adapted this approach as problem-based learning, which was widely used from the 1970s on (Neufeld and Barrows, 1974; Van der Vleuten et al., 2004). Other fields, such as computer science and economics, broadened the perspective and introduced project-based learning (Bleimann, 2004; Felder et al., 2000; Haux et al., 2004; Pape et al., 2002).

During a research and development project that lasted from 2002 to 2007, focused on web-based information and mobile systems in health care, Weßel and Spreckelsen (2009) introduced continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (CM-PBL). Students entered the research group to work on their thesis: student's research projects (similar to a bachelor thesis), diploma (similar to a master degree) and doctoral theses. Two scientists were co-teachers and supervisors. One of them performed the project management. The students developed in their theses parts of a web-based and several mobile systems or performed evaluations. The teachers did research and development too, and thus, both teachers and students proceeded with their scientific work. The project environment strengthened team identity and team work and improved students' performance and research results. Furthermore, the teachers' benefit was to train alternative teaching. The attitude of being a facilitator, mentor and guide for the students was fostered by the project setting and the structured cooperation of the two teachers in the formative assessment and support of the students. Based on this experience, I have used the CM-PBL approach in several one-term and two-term seminars since 2009. The necessary adaptation is facilitated by the use of agile learning and teaching methods.

A.3 Agile learning and teaching

Focus on the customer and the development of a working product, appreciate staff and colleagues, work cooperatively, flexibly and swiftly. The Agile Software Development concept offers values and principles to work in this way (Beck et al., 2001). Several agile methods have been developed (Cohen et al., 2005). They could build upon previous developments (Larman and Basili, 2003). One of these is the holistic approach, which emerged in product development during the 1980s, for which Takeuchi and Nonaka (1986) used the rugby metaphor and introduced Scrum with it: the teams work as a whole to get the ball up the field or to develop a product (scrum is a move in rugby to restart the game).

Meanwhile, agile approaches are also used as managerial tools (Denning, 2018) and in education (Babb and Norbjerg, 2010; Layman et al., 2006). An "agile" seminar based on the Scrum framework offers the students the opportunity to use the agile approach and to learn how to use it in their professional life. Weßel (2019, pp. 141-146) describes the application.

Adapting Scrum has to consider five aspects:

_ Teamwork: the teacher as a team developer and formative evaluation;

_ Setting: workshops instead of 90-minute events;

_ Scrum translated: products, roles, artefacts and meetings;

_ Working products from the beginning on: proofs of performance;

Final evaluation and acceptance.

The students and the teacher build a group. Group dynamics (Tuckmann, 1965; Tuckman and Jenssen, 1977) shows that considering the steps of forming, storming, norming, performing and adjourning helps build a group and a team and work efficiently, effectively and satisfyingly together. For the distinction between a group and a team, see Levi (2007, pp. 4-6).

Such an approach is time-consuming. Workshops that last for an afternoon, a day or two days and intervals of one, two or three weeks afford to perform the five steps of group dynamics during each workshop and the whole term. During the workshops, students can work on tasks in small groups and present and discuss the results with their peers. During the intervals, students can work on their proofs of performance and other tasks.

The formative evaluation can take place as warming-up at the beginning and wrap-up at the end of each day as check-in/checkout (Weßel, 2019, p. 226). Questions in Scrum are for instance: "What have I done since yesterday?", "What will I do today?", "What inhibits me?" Check-in/check-out serve to evaluate formatively the quality of the teacher's and students' work. This enables them to improve their work. Furthermore, check-in/check-out can demonstrate the students' and teacher's shape (fitness, workload beside this seminar, etc.). For instance, the teacher can ask "How did the last week go?" on the first day of a workshop in the morning. In the evening, she can start the sentence: "Come to think of it..." The students and the teacher stand in a circle (work in the room) and each student and then the teacher answer the question. This takes about five minutes with five to fifteen students and one teacher. The findings of the check-in/check-out enable both teacher and students to adapt their work accordingly.

The first sentence of this section can be adapted to agile learning: as the teacher focus on the students, as a student focus on learning; as the teacher produce high-end teaching, as a student produce high-end proofs of performance; all: appreciate each other, work cooperatively, flexibly and swiftly.

The students work on proofs of performance in teams of two or three. They write a paper concerning a small student research project (in SI on topics such as smart city or digital dexterity). Another proof of performance is the creation of a portfolio that contains several reflections on topics such as ethics and a description of the tasks the students work on during the workshops. The students present their progress in each workshop and get feedback from their peers and from the teacher. The milestones of the proofs of performance are: building a small team, finding and describing a topic, literature, development, final questions (for the peers and the teacher), delivery, review. Products, roles, artefacts and meetings in Scrum can be translated to agile learning.

_ Products: proofs of performance and exercises during and between the workshops.

_ Roles: teacher: scrum master (team developer) and product owner (reader of proofs of performance); students: developers (writing proofs of performance) and product owners (reading others' proofs of performance).

_ Artefacts

o Vision: description of the proofs of performance

o Product backlog (requirements): learning objectives

o Sprint backlog (tasks): milestones; students' oral reports on their progresses

o Burndown chart (done): documentation

o Impediment backlog (impediments): students' oral reports on questions and impediments

o Product increment (software): proceeding proofs of performance

Scrum-inspired meetings during the term are

_ Day 1: release planning: working approach, proofs of performance: groups and topics.

_ Each following workshop: sprint (iteration) planning and sprint review: see above, the milestones.

 $_$ Daily stand-up meeting: check-in/check-out on each workshop day.

_ Last day: sprint retrospective: final reflection and evaluation.

The students deliver their proofs of performance two weeks ahead of the last workshop via the e-learning platform. The teacher annotates the students' files and delivers a review for each a few days ahead of the final workshop. Thus, the group can perform a summary reflection and evaluation on the last day of the seminar. Three questions build the basis:

_ What is your proof of performance about?

What were your experiences during your work on

it, as a group and personally?

_ The teacher's reviews: Where do you agree and where not? Why? Do you have further questions?

Finally the teacher sums up the learning and teaching and the work together and gives an outlook on future seminars. Then it is time for the social part of the adjourning period in the process of group dynamics: coffee and cake. The students' joint work on research projects and other tasks fosters the learning effects. The tools of blended learning support the work between the face-toface units.

A.4 Blended learning

Blended learning consists of three parts, each of it with its significant meaning (Kerres, 2003; Weßel, 2019). Classroom learning (face-to-face learning) means that students and the teacher work together in one room. Methods include dialogue, group exercises and presentations, learning by teaching (a student becomes a teacher for a certain topic) and scenario developments (students develop stories, games and movies). During self-study students explore a topic and engage themselves with it, alone and with peers. E-learning allows students' and teachers' use of platforms, clouds and communication tools for cooperation: communication, data and file storage, use of libraries, for instance books, papers, films, et cetera. The COVID-19 pandemic, which started in January 2020, required restriction of classroom learning as one means of the preventive measure "keeping physical distance" (WHO, 2021b). Nevertheless, nothing can replace personal contact in learning. working and other social encounters (Bleimann, 2004; Paul and Jefferson, 2019; Todd et al., 2017).

App. B: Organization Development in Learning and Teaching

Organization development (OD) deals with the cooperation of people in companies, administrations, universities, schools, hospitals, associations, unions, political and other organizations. OD is based on theories, insights and methods from sociology, psychology, economics and didactics. The goal and purpose of OD is to pilot change for the well-being of both the organization and the people inside and beyond it (Argyris and Schön, 1978; Cooperrider et al., 2008; Cummings, 2008; DeMarco and Lister, 1999; Laloux, 2014; Senge, 2006; Sennett, 2012; Wiegers, 1996).

OD can be applied transorganizationally, organizationally, in a department, in projects and other settings, wherever people interact. OD came into being during the 1940s and 1950s. It is based on humanistic values, such as the well-being of the individual, education and social responsibility. The approach is systemic. This means to see the environment and parts of it as complex constructs, which are in turn parts of other complex constructs. Broadly speaking, OD assumes that an organization prospers if the people in it prosper. The top management and consecutively the management and the staff are in charge together to make it happen. This is a perpetual endeavour. For the organization, "prosperity" includes economic, social and ecological success, regardless whether it is a production or service company, a profit-oriented company or a non-profit institution, an administration body or anything else. For people, "prosperity" means health, appreciation, comfort, satisfying and demanding but not overwhelming work, the opportunity to develop personally and one's career plus a proper salary. Transferred to the implementation of a seminar, this means that a teacher as the OD manager in charge adopts this attitude and integrates students - the OD staff - and the university admin-

App. B: Organization Development in Learning and Teaching

is tration and colleagues – OD staff and management – into the design, planning, management and implementation process of a particular seminar. The students' salary is their learning, success and certificate.

Appendix C: Social Informatics Curriculum

The curriculum for the Social Informatics workshop series has been available for students and the public in German since 2017 and also in English since December 2021 (Weßel, 2018). The following lists the pages and their URL and gives a short introduction for each.

Social informatics

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/

This is an introduction to the field, the target audience and purpose of education in social informatics (SI), an overview on contents and learning objectives and a definition of SI.

SI | Questions

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-questions/

This contains the questions that led to the identification of the workshop topics, considering and integrating the requirements and contents that the university had included in the description of the modules. The page starts with:

Questions are the strongest tools in research, development and learning. To answer the question "What is Social Informatics?" answers to further question can be helpful, to draft and perform R&D and learning & teaching, for instance the SI workshop series, described on these pages.

The page continues with the questions, forty-one in total.

Appendix C: Social Informatics Curriculum

SI | Workshop Series

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-workshopseries/

This describes in short the field of SI applied in the field of IT Product Management, because the workshops series was part of the study path on SI in the bachelor programme "IT Product Management" at the HFU. It continues with an introduction to the learning objective and the learning and teaching methods.

SI | content and learning objectives

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-content/

The workshop series merge the two modules "Information Technology and Its Social Context" and "Social Nets". This page lists the contents (topics), the learning objectives and the proofs of performance.

SI | sequence - summer term 2017

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/si-summer2017/

This gives an overview on the workshop series, the documentation, and how content and learning objectives are connected. The description of each of the eight workshops is followed by dates, topics, milestones of the proofs of performance and – where applicable – students' tasks for the following workshop.

The eight workshops are:

1. Getting started: Social net and electronic media.

2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?

3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.

4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.

5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.

6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.

7. Digital Dexterity and Internet of Things: About handling the new.

8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

SI | sequence - winter term 2017/2018

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-winter2017/

This is analogical to "summer term 2017".

SI | proofs of performance

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-proofs/

For the module "Information Technology and Its Social Context", the proof of performance is a portfolio. For the module "Social Nets", it is a students' research project in small groups. This page offers links to the assessment criteria and explains the submission procedure to be followed by the students. Furthermore, it gives recommendations on how to approach the proofs of performance.

SI | portfolio

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-portfolio/

This page describes in detail what the purpose of a portfolio is, how the students work on it, the learning objectives, the review process and the assessment criteria.

Appendix C: Social Informatics Curriculum

SI | students' research project (SRP)

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/ si-srp/ This is analogical to "portfolio".

SI | Literature

https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-informatics/si-literature/

This lists the literature recommended by the teacher.

Appendix D: Proofs of Performance

The students worked on proofs of performance in teams of two or three. The proofs are related to the two original modules that were merged in the workshop series. For "Social Nets", the students wrote a paper concerning a small students' research project on topics such as the smart city or digital dexterity. The paper comprised about ten pages per person (this is twenty to thirty pages +/- ten percent) plus cover, table of contents, abbreviations, figures, references and - if the authors decide to include them – glossary or alphabetical index. One page covers about 1500 characters including blanks. The proof of performance for "Information Technology and Its Social Context" was the creation of a portfolio. It had to contain several reflections on topics such as ethics and a description of the tasks the students worked on during the workshops. The portfolio comprised at least twenty pages plus cover etc. (see above). For the students and other interested readers, I described the SRP and the portfolio in the blog entry of 24 February 2017, and in the online curriculum on sub-page "proofs" (Weßel, 2018):

Students' research project (SRP):

In information technology and other areas you develop products and services following the steps of analysis, design, implementation and evaluation. Design a draft for the development and implementation of a digital social network of a company. Or: Design a draft for the marketing of a product or a service. Use the 8+1 W. Include network analysis in the design. Use methods of qualitative field research and software engineering, including agile methods. Take into account social conditions that have an impact, for instance historical, political, cultural, economic and media-driven aspects.

Work during the term on a portfolio:

(a) write a reflection on a number of topics due to targeted days,

b) assemble your work done during the workshops (visualisations and others),

c) introduce your students' research project in the module "Social Nets": (co-)authors, title and abstract, and find a peer with whom you cooperate as a buddy team: you will present your buddy's reflections [in (a)] to the course and enter a dialogue.

The students presented their progress in each workshop and got feedback from their peers and from me, the teacher. The milestones of the proofs of performance are: building a small team, finding and describing a topic, literature, development, final questions (for the peers and the teacher), delivery and review. The students and the teacher worked together using the agile learning and teaching approach (see Appendix A.3 for more details).

References

- Ammenwerth, E., Iller, C., & Mansmann, U. (2003). Can evaluation studies benefit from triangulation? A case study. International Journal of Medical Informatics, 70(2-3), 237–248. https://do i.org/10.1016/s1386-5056(03)00059-5
- Argyris, C., & Schön, D. (1978). Organizational Learning: A theory of action perspective. Addison Wesley.
- Argyris, C., & Schön, D. (1995). Organizational Learning II: Theory, Method, and Practice. FT Press.
- Babb, J., & Norbjerg, J. (2010). A Model for Reflective Learning in Small Shop Agile Development. In J. Molka Danielsen, H. Nicolajsen, & J. Persson (Eds). Information Systems Research Seminar in Scandinavia Nr. 1: IRIS 33. (pp. 23-38). tapir akademisk forlag.
- Beck, K., Mike Beedle, M., van Bennekum, A., Cockburn, A., Cunningham, W., Fowler, M., Grenning, J., Highsmith, J., Hunt, A., Jeffries, R., Kern, J., Marick, B., Martin, R., Mellor, S., Ken Schwaber, K., Sutherland, J., & Thomas, D. (2001). Manifesto for Agile Software Development The Mainfesto Principles History. https://agilemanifesto.org/
- Biggs, J., & Tang, C. (2011). Teaching for Quality Learning at University. 4th edition. Open University Press.
- Bleimann, U. (2004). Atlantis University:a new pedagogical approach beyond e-learning. Campus-Wide Information Systems, 21(5), 191–195. https://doi.org/10.1108/10650740410567536
- Brabrand, C., & Andersen, J. (2006). "Teaching Teaching & Understanding Understanding" 19 minute award-winning short-film about Constructive Alignment. University of Aarhus, Denmark. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iMZA80XpP6Y (1/3) & https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SfloUd3e0_M (2/3) & https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=w6rx-GBBwVg (3/3)

- Buonanno, G., Stabile, L., & Morawska, L. (2020). Estimation of airborne viral emission: Quanta emission rate of SARS-CoV-2 for infection risk assessment. Environment International, 141, 105794. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.105794
- Cohen, D., Lindvall, M., & Costa, P. (2004). An Introduction to Agile Methods. Advances in Computers, 1–66. https://doi.org/10 .1016/s0065-2458(03)62001-2
- Cooperrider, D., Whitney, D., & Stavros, J. (2008). Appreciative Inquiry Handbook. 2nd edition. Berrett-Koehler Publishers.
- Coy, W. (2000). Informatik & Gesellschaft. Informatische Technik und ihre rechtlichen, ökonomischen, politischen und sozialen Wechselwirkungen. Vorlesung SS 2000. Humboldt Universität Berlin. http://waste.informatik.hu-berlin.de/coy/Iund G_SS2000.htm
- Cummings, T. (Ed.). (2008). Handbook of Organization Development. Sage Publications.
- Darius, P., & Stephany, F. (2020). How the Far-Right Polarises Twitter: 'Highjacking' Hashtags in Times of COVID-19. SocArXiv. https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/n6f3r
- DeMarco, T., & Lister T. (1999) Peopleware: Productive Projects and Teams. 2nd edition. Dorset House Publishing Company.
- Denning S. (2018). The Age of Agile: How Smart Companies Are Transforming the Way Work Gets Done. AMACOM.
- Dewey, J. (1997). How We Think. (republication, 1st edition 1910). Dover Publications.
- Dewey, J. (2008). Democracy and Education. (republication, 1st edition 1916). Wilder Publications.

- European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice. (2020). The European Higher Education Area in 2020: Bologna Process Implementation Report. Publications Office of the European Union. https: //op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/c90 aaf32-4fce-11eb-b59f-01aa75ed71a1/language-en/format -PDF/source-search
- Felder, R., Woods, D., Stice, J., & Rugarcia, A. (2000). The future of engineering education. II: Teaching methods that work. Chemical Engineering Education, 34(1), 26–39.
- Hall, M., & Hall, E. (1975) The Forth Dimension in Architecture. The Impact of Building on Behavior. Sunstone Press.
- Haux, R., Ammenwerth, E., ter Burg, W., Pilz, J., & Jaspers, M. (2004). An international course on strategic information management for medical informatics students: aim, content, structure, and experiences. International Journal of Medical Informatics, 73(2), 97-100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf .2003.12.004
- HFU Hochschule Furtwangen University. (2021a). Hochschule Furtwangen. https://www.hs-furtwangen.de/ & https://www.hs-furtwangen.de/en/
- HFU Hochschule Furtwangen University. (2021b). IT Product Management. https://www.hs-furtwangen.de/en/programmes/i t-product-management-bachelor/
- Hundertwasser, F. (1985/1991). The Third Skin in the Third District. In Kunsthaus Wien - Museum Hundertwasser. History & Architecture. https://www.kunsthauswien.com/en/about-us/ku nst-haus-wien/history-architecture/
- Kerres, M., & Witt, C. D. (2003). A Didactical Framework for the Design of Blended Learning Arrangements. Journal of Educational Media, 28(2-3), 101–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/13 58165032000165653

- Laloux, F. (2014). Reinventing Organizations. A Guide to Creating Organizations Inspired by the Next Stage of Human Consciousness. Nelson Parker.
- Larman, C., & Basili, V. R. (2003). Iterative and incremental developments. a brief history. Computer, 36(6), 47–56. https: //doi.org/10.1109/mc.2003.1204375
- Layman, L., Cornwell, T., & Williams, L. (2006). Personality types, learning styles, and an agile approach to software engineering education. ACM SIGCSE Bulletin, 38(1), 428. https://doi.or g/10.1145/1124706.1121474
- Levi, D. (2007). Group Dynamics for Teams. Sage Publications.
- Lewin, K. (1946). Action Research and Minority Problems. Journal of Social Issues, 2(4), 34–46. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.15 40-4560.1946.tb02295.x
- Merseth, K. K. (1991). The Early History of Case-Based Instruction: Insights for Teacher Education Today. Journal of Teacher Education, 42(4), 243–249. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487191 04200402
- Neufeld, V., & Barrows, H. (1974). The 'McMaster Philosophy': An Approach to Medical Education. Journal of Medical Education, 49(11), 1040–1050.
- Pape, B., Bleek, W., Jackewitz, I., & Janneck M. (2002). Requirements for Project-Based Learning – CommSy as an Exemplary Approach. In R. Sprague (Ed.). Proceedings of the 35th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences. IEEE. https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.5555/820739.820867
- Paul, J., & Jefferson, F. (2019). A Comparative Analysis of Student Performance in an Online vs. Face-to-Face Environmental Science Course From 2009 to 2016. Frontiers in Computer Science, 1(7). https://doi.org/10.3389/fcomp.2019.00007

- Scholz, R., & Tietje, O. (2002). Embedded case study methods: Integrating quantitative and qualitative knowledge. Sage Publications.
- Schön, D. (1983). The Reflective Practitioner: How Professionals Think in Action. Basic Books.
- Senge, P. (2006). The Fifth Discipline. The art and practice of the learning organization. Revised edition. Doubleday.
- Sennett, R. (2012). Together. The Rituals, Pleasures and Politics of Cooperation. Yale University Press.
- Slavin, R. E. (1996). Research on Cooperative Learning and Achievement: What We Know, What We Need to Know. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 21(1), 43-69. https://doi.org/10.1 006/ceps.1996.0004
- Smutny, Z. (2016). Social informatics as a concept: Widening the discourse. Journal of Information Science, 42(5), 681–710. http s://doi.org/10.1177/0165551515608731
- Smutny, Z., & Vehovar, V. (2020). Social Informatics Research: Schools of Thought, Methodological Basis, and Thematic Conceptualization. Journal of the Association for Information Science and Technology, 71(5), 529–539. https://doi.org/10.1002/asi.24 280
- Stake, R. (1995). The art of case study research. Sage Publications.
- Stellenbosch University. (2021a). Arts and Social Science. BA (Humanities) with Socio-Informatics. https://suinformatics.com/undergraduate-programmes/ba-humanities-with-socio-informatics-as-major/
- Stellenbosch University. (2021b). Information Science. MA Socio-Informatics. https://suinformatics.com/postgraduate-pro grammes/ma-socio-informatics/

- Strauss, A., & Corbin, J. (1998). Basics of Qualitative Research. Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory. 2nd Edition. Sage Publications.
- Takeuchi, H., & Nonaka, I. (1986). The new new product development game. Harvard business review, 64(1), 137–146. https://hbr.org/1986/01/the-new-product-development-game
- Todd, E. M., Watts, L. L., Mulhearn, T. J., Torrence, B. S., Turner, M. R., Connelly, S., & Mumford, M. D. (2017). A Meta-analytic Comparison of Face-to-Face and Online Delivery in Ethics Instruction: The Case for a Hybrid Approach. Science and Engineering Ethics, 23(6), 1719–1754. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11948-017-9869-3
- TU Kaiserslautern. (2021). Socioinformatics (B.Sc./M.Sc.). https: //www.informatik.uni-kl.de/en/studium/studiengaenge/bm -si/
- Tuckman, B. W. (1965). Developmental Sequence in Small Groups. Psychological Bulletin, 63(6), 384–399. https://doi.org/10.1 037/h0022100
- Tuckman, B. W., & Jensen, M. A. (1977). Stages of small-group development revisited. Group & Organization Studies, 2(4), 419–427. https://doi.org/10.1177/105960117700200404
- University of Dayton. (2011). University Faculty Workload Guidelines. https://udayton.edu/provost/_resources/docs/facw rkld.pdf
- University of Ljubljana. (2021). Faculty of Social Sciences. Master of Social Informatics. https://www.fdv.uni-lj.si/en/study/s tudy-at-the-FDV/masters-programmes/study-programmes/ master-of-social-informatics-new
- van der Vleuten, C. P. M., Dolmans, D. H. J. M., de Grave, W. S., van Luijk, S. J., Muijtjens, A. M. M., Scherpbier, A. J. J. A., Schuwirth, L. W. T., & Wolfhagen, I. H. A. P. (2004).

Education Research at the Faculty of Medicine, University of Maastricht: Fostering the Interrelationship between Professional and Education Practice. Academic Medicine, 79(10), 990–996. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001888-200410000-00021

- Verein «Pestalozzi im Internet». (2021). Heinrich Pestalozzi. Comprehensive Documentation. https://en.heinrich-pestalozzi .de/
- Weßel, C. (2010). Software Engineering Culture in Aus- und Weiterbildung – Ein Projekt-basiertes Lehr- und Trainingskonzept. In O. Linssen, T. Greb, M. Kuhrmann, D. Lange, & R. Höhn (Eds.) Integration von Vorgehensmodellen und Projektmanagement. 17. Workshop der Fachgruppe WI-VM der Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. (pp. 174–183). Shaker.
- Weßel, C. (2015). Agil lernen und lehren: All | Erfahrungsbericht und Reflexion. Poster zur Fachtagung "Selbstgesteuert, kompetenzorientiert und offen?!". https://www.disc.uni-kl.de/fac htagung2015/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Poster_TUSK0%C 2%B415_Wessel.pdf
- Weßel, C. (2017). Beraten Philosophien, Konzepte und das Projekt. Weidenborn Verlag.
- Weßel, C. (2018). Social Informatics (translation of the German version in Dec 2021). https://www.tosaam.de/seminar/social-i nformatics/
- Weßel, C. (2019). Andere arbeiten lassen Lernen und Lehren an Hochschulen mit dem A A L. Weidenborn Verlag.
- Weßel, C. (2021a). Sozioinformatik Von Menschen & Computern ... und Bibern. Weidenborn Verlag.
- Weßel, C. (2021b). Social Informatics. Blog (since 2011). https: //www.christa-wessel.de/blog/social-informatics/

- Weßel, C., & Spreckelsen, C. (2009). Continued Multidisciplinary Project-based Learning – Implementation in Health Informatics. Methods of Information in Medicine, 48(6), 558–563. https: //doi.org/10.3414/me0586
- WHO World Health Organization. (2021a). Roadmap to improve and ensure good indoor ventilation in COVID-19 context. 1 March 2021. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/97 89240021280
- WHO World Health Organization. (2021b). https://www.who.int/
- Wiegers, K. (1996). Creating a Software Engineering Culture. Dorset House Publishing Company.
- Yin, R. (2018). Case Study Research and Applications: Design and Methods. 6th Edition. Sage Publications.

Editorial record

The article has been peer-reviewed. First submission received on 28 July 2021. Revision received on 1 October 2021 and 15 December 2021. Accepted for publication on 20 December 2021. The editors coordinating the peer-review of this manuscript were Vasja Vehovar , Zdenek Smutny , and Alice R. Robbin . The editor in charge of approving this manuscript for publication was Zdenek Smutny.

Special Issue: Perspectives of Social Informatics.

Acta Informatica Pragensia is published by Prague University of Economics and Business, Czech Republic.

ISSN: 1805-4951 https://doi.org/10.18267/j.aip.170

iii Actors



Acknowledgements

My first contact with social informatics took place in Berlin on a conference some fifteen years ago. A colleague after my talk: "Christa, do you know what you are doing in your research and in the way you teach and manage your research group?" – "I hope so. What do you mean?" – "It is social informatics. I think the work of Rob Kling could be useful for you. I will send you some references." He did and he was right. Our work in the area of health informatics and the relationships and interactions of people and technology at Aachen University between 2002 and 2007 was social informatics.

So my Thank You goes to this and many other colleagues, their inspiration, their encouragement and their cooperation and support. To name just a few, these are Oliver Linssen, the colleague who raised my awareness for social informatics; Cord Spreckelsen, coteacher and a wonderful scientist; Alexander Volland, networker par excellence; and Zdenek Smutny: social informatics in R&D at its best. Of prime importance are the students. Thank you for being such rigorous critics – always with a good sense of humour, offering so many ideas and insights and working so hard (mostly, off course). And thank you, G & M: you teached me how to learn.

Christa Weßel – May 2023 on board of SYC (see the book ${\tt REFUGIUM})$

Movies

The workshop descriptions WS 1 ... WS 8 mark cinema movies with an asterix [*]. The students had to watch the movies and then the group worked on several questions related to the movie. The movie dealt with topics of the particular workshop. The documentation in the teacher's blog includes the questions for the movie. The link to the blog entry is given at the end of the particular workshop description.

title (director): workshop

- The Martian (Scott 2015): WS 1 GETTING STARTED
- The Time Machine (Wells 2002): WS 2 exploration and evaluation
- Measuring the world (Buck 2012): WS 3 internationalization and globalization
- In Time (Nicol 2001): WS 4 product management and ethics
- Wall-e (Stanton 2008): WS 5 LIFE WORD AND WORK WORLD
- no movie in WS 6 HACKATHON
- Terminator (Cameron 1984): WS 7 digital dexterity and internet of things
- Avatar (Cameron 2009): WS 8 SYNOPSIS

Study programs and courses

The students' design of a study program in social informatics in case 1 of the case study in part (ii) shows that these – and I suppose, other – students are aware of the multi-disciplinarity of social informatics and the needs to train in fields such as informatics, economics, sociology and elective subjects.

So there is a need to publish study programs in SI, for instance on web-platforms like https://www.bachelorsportal.com/ and https://www.mastersportal.com/. Currently a retrieve with the term "social informatics" also shows programs like "informatics" or "digital media informatics", "global business informatics", "informatics-psychology", "health informatics" and many others (checked on Oct 7, 2020; on July 23, 2021; an on March 12, 2023). The first study program social informatics was implemented in Slovenia. The Faculty of Social Sciences at University of Ljubljana (2021) offers since 1984 a master program in social informatics (Smutny, 2016).

The use of these platform showed different results during the last four years (see some of my former publications on this topic). Currently the bachelor study program of TU Kaiserslautern, Germany, is not shown with the term "socioinformatics" and not with the term "social informatics", just the master, and only with "socioinformatics" and if you look in Germany or directly for TUK, not if you look in Europe. The study programs bachelor and master of Stellenbosch University, South Africa, are now offered via the term "social informatics", no more with the term "socioinformatics".

These four examples, two from TU Kaiserslautern and two from Stellenbosch University, may serve as indication of the need to

communicate social informatics in as much variations as possible. Furthermore the search and find facilities of platforms like the two described here should be improved. Then stakeholders in social informatics can gain a better access to education in "social informatics" / "socio-informatics" / "socioinformatics": students, teachers, researchers, university administrations, policy-makers in government, economics and elsewhere plus the public, represented for instance by journalists and media. The following shows some examples of study programs: bachelor, master, minor, modules/single courses and PhD. URLs last checked on 17 May 2023.

Bachelor

- National Research University. Higher School of Economics (HSE). Sociology and Social Informatics, Bachelor. St Peterburg, RU https://www.studyathse.com/programmes/st-petersburgcampus/b-a-sociology-and-social-informatics/ (07 Oct 2020)
- Stellenbosch University. Arts and Social Science. BA (Humanities) with Socio-Informatics. Stellenbosch, ZA. - ... ba-humanitieswith-socio-informatics-as-major/ (07 Oct 2020) - [changed to] https://suinformatics.com/undergraduate/ba (12 Mar 2023)
- Technische Universität Kaiserslautern (TUK). Sozioinformatik (B.Sc. / M.Sc.) - https://www.informatik.uni-kl.de/studium/stu diengaenge/bm-si/ (12 Mar 2023)

Master

Stellenbosch University. Information Science. MA Socio-Informatics. Stellenbosch, ZA. - .../ma-socio-informatics/ (07 Oct 2020) -[changed to] https://suinformatics.com/postgraduate/ma (12 Mar 2023)

- Technische Universität Kaiserslautern (TUK). Sozioinformatik (B.Sc. / M.Sc.) https://www.informatik.uni-kl.de/studium/stu diengaenge/bm-si/ (12 Mar 2023)
- University of Ljubljana. Faculty of Social Sciences. Master of Social Informatics. Ljubljana, SL. - .../master-of-socia-informatics-2nd-cycle (07 Oct 2020) - [changed to] https://www.fdv.un i-lj.si/en/study/study-at-the-FDV/masters-programmes /study-programmes/master-of-social-informatics-new (12 Mar 2023)

Minor

- Eastern Connecticut State University. Department of Accounting and Business Information Systems. Minor Social Informatics. Willimantic, Connecticut, USA. (in addition to one of the majors Accounting, Business Informatics Systems, Data Science). https://www.easternct.edu/accounting-business-informat ion-systems/programs-of-study/minors/social-informatic s-minor.html (07 Oct 2020)
- Hochschule Furtwangen. IT-Produktmanagement Vertiefung Sozioinformatik. Furtwangen, DE. - https://www.hs-furtwangen.de /studiengaenge/it-produktmanagement-bachelor/vertiefun g-sozioinformatik/ (07 Oct 2020)

Modules / single courses

- Hochschule Darmstadt. Fachbereich Informatik. Modulbeschreibung Informatik und Gesellschaft. – https://obs.fbi.h-da.de/mh b/modul.php?nr=30.7500&sem=20142 (07 Oct 2020)
- Hochschule Darmstadt. Fachbereich Informatik. Module Information Technology and Society. - https://obs.fbi.h-da.de/mhb/mo dul.php?id=-1496877132 (07 Oct 2020)

Open Polytechnic NZ. Social Informatics Online Course. Lower Hutt, NZ. - https://www.openpolytechnic.ac.nz/qualifications -and-courses/72374-social-informatics/ (07 Oct 2020)

PhD

- Università di Trento. Dipartimento di Ingegnieria e Scienza dell'Informazione. ICT Doctoral School. Trento, IT. - https://ict.un itn.it/ (07 Oct 2020); Research Topics Social Informatics https://ict.unitn.it/research/research-topics/social-i nformatics (07 Oct 2020)
- Stellenbosch University. Information Science.PhD (Socio-Informatics). Stellenbosch, ZA. - https://suinformatics.com/postgradua te/phd (12 Mar 2023)

iii Actors

References

Other sections with references are

```
    LEARNING AND TEACHING SOCIOLOGICAL BASICS
    IN A TECHNICAL CONTEXT in part (i)
    SI | CONTENT AND LEARNING OBJECTIVES in part (i)
    The Case Study in part (ii)
```

A comprehensive list of references, including material for the case study is available on https://www.christa-wessel.de/resour ces/for-social-informatics/si-case-study-2021/

The following references are from the open access ebook Sozioinformatik: Von Menschen & Computern ... und Bibern (2023) – download via https://www.weidenbornverlag.de/b%C3%BCche r/sozioinformatik/. URLs last checked on 17 May 2023.

- Acosta Espinoza, Alberto. Das "Buen Vivir". Die Schaffung einer Utopie. (übersetzt und gekürzt von Almut Schilling-Vacaflor). juridikum 2009-4: 219-223.
- Affleck B. Argo. US, Warner Bros. 2012.
- Albrecht JP. [pages] Datenschutz, DSGVO. 12 März 2023: website www.janalbrecht.eu nicht funktionsfähig.- Derzeit: https://ww w.boell.de/de/person/jan-philipp-albrecht (12 März 2023)
- Alby T. Web 2.0 Konzepte Anwendungen Technologien. 3., überarbeitete Auflage. München, Carl Hanser Verlag 2008.
- Appreciative Inquiry Commons. David L. Cooperrider Center for Appreciative Inquiry at Champlain College in continuing partnership with Case Western Reserve University's Weatherhead School of Management. - https://appreciativeinquiry.cham plain.edu/ (11 Jul 2020)

- ARD. Lernen, wenn die Schule zu ist. https://www.ard.de/home/ ard/Online_Lernangebote_in_der_ARD/6009188/index.html (25 Jul 2020)
- Balzert H. Lehrbuch der Softwaretechnik, Band I und II. Heidelberg, Spektrum Akademischer Verlag 1997.
- Bayerisches Landesamt für Steuern Dienststelle München (Hg.) EL-STER Ihr Online-Finanzamt. – https://www.elster.de/ (17 Jul 2020)
- Bearman J. How the CIA Used a Fake Sci-Fi Flick to Rescue Americans From Tehran. wired 24 Apr 2007 - https://www.wired. com/2007/04/feat-cia/ (12 Jul 2020)
- Beck K et al. Manifesto for Agile Software Development The Mainfesto – Principles – History. 2001 – https://agilemanifesto.o rg/ (12 Mar 2023)
- Besson L. Lucy. Universal Pictures 2014.
- Biggs J. writer, academic, traveller. https://www.johnbiggs.com. au/ (04 Jul 2020)
- Bikakis N & colleagues. XML and Semantic Web W3C Standards Timeline (v.1.3) [pdf] [svg] [png] 09/2016 - download via http: //www.nbikakis.com/ (25 Jul 2020)
- Borgatti S. Introduction to Social Network Analysis. Lecture Slides. -http://www.analytictech.com/networks/intro/sld001.html (16 Jun 2020)
- Borgatti S. Social Network Analysis Instructional Web Site. 1998. http://www.analytictech.com/networks/ (16 Jun 2020)
- BRD, GG Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Grundgesetz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland in der im Bundesgesetzblatt Teil III, Gliederungsnummer 1001, veröffentlichten bereinigten Fassung, das zuletzt durch Artikel 1 des Gesetzes vom 28. März 2019

(BGBl. I S. 404) geändert worden ist. - https://www.gesetz e-im-internet.de/gg/index.html (05 Jun 2019)

Buck D. Die Vermessung der Welt. Film. Boje Buck Produktion 2012.

Cameron J. Avatar. USA, 20th Century Fox 2009.

Cameron J. Terminator. USA, UK, Orion Pictures 1984.

- Chen ES, Mendonça EA, McKnight LK, Stetson PD, Lei J, Cimino JJ. PalmCIS: A Wireless Handheld Application for Satisfying Clinician Information Needs. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2004; 11 (1): 19-28. - https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC305454/ (06 Aug 2020)
- CHM Computer History Museum https://computerhistory.or g/ (19 Jul 2020)
- Cimino JJ, Socratous SA, Clayton PD. Internet as Clinical Information System: Application Development Using the World Wide Web. J Am Med Inform Assoc 1995; 2 (5): 273-284. - https: //www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC116267/ (06 Aug 2020)
- CNR National Research Council of Pisa. SocInfo 2020. International Conference on Social Informatics 2020. Virtual Conference. – https://kdd.isti.cnr.it/socinfo2020/ (16 Nov 2020)
- Colaboradores de Wikipedia, 'Asamblea Constituyente de Ecuador de 2007 y 2008', Wikipedia, La enciclopedia libre, 7 enero 2020, 03:03 UTC, https://es.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=A samblea_Constituyente_de_Ecuador_de_2007_y_2008&oldid =122560330 [descargado 12 julio 2020]
- Colaboradores de Wikipedia, 'Ecuador', Wikipedia, La enciclopedia libre, 10 julio 2020, 13:41 UTC, <https://es.wikipedia.org /w/index.php?title=Ecuador&oldid=127622730> [descargado 12 julio 2020]

- Cooperrider DL, Whitney D, Stavros JM. Appreciative Inquiry Handbook (2nd ed.) Oakland, CA, Berrett-Koehler Publishers 2008.
- Coy W. Informatik & Gesellschaft. Informatische Technik und ihre rechtlichen, ökonomischen, politischen und sozialen Wechselwirkungen. Vorlesung SS 2000. Humboldt Universität Berlin 2000. – http://waste.informatik.hu-berlin.de/coy/IundG_SS2000. htm (10 Jun 2020)
- Coy W. Lehrveranstaltungen an der Humboldt Universität WS 2001 /2002. Humboldt Universität Berlin 2000 - http://waste.info rmatik.hu-berlin.de/coy/Wolf_Lehre.html (10 Jun 2020)
- Coy W. Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Coy. Humboldt Universität Berlin 2012. - http://waste.informatik.hu-berlin.de/coy/ (10 Jun 2020)
- Crainer S. The Management Century. New York, Jossey-Bass 2000.
- Cummings TG (Ed). Handbook of Organization Development. Los Angeles, Sage Publications 2008.
- Cunningham AE, Stanovich KE. What Reading Does for the Mind. Journal of Direct Instruction 2001 (1); 2: 137-149. Reprinted with permission from The American Federation of Teachers. American Educator, Vol. 22, No. 1-2, pp. 8-15. - https: //mccleskeyms.typepad.com/files/what-reading-does-forthe-mind.pdf (15 Jul 2020)
- Darius P, Stephany F. How the Far-right Polarises Twitter: 'highjacking' Hashtags in Times of COVID-19. SocArXiv, 12 Oct 2020. - https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/n6f3r (12 Nov 2020)
- Deininger M, Lichter H, Ludewig J, Schneider K. Studien-Arbeiten: ein Leitfaden zur Vorbereitung, Durchführung und Betreuung von Studien-, Diplom- und Doktorarbeiten am Beispiel Informatik. 4. Auflage. Zürich; Vdf Hochschulverlag 2002.
- Dirnagl U, Strech D. Qualität durch Offenheit. Warum Covid-19 das Zeug hat, die Forschung auf lange Sicht besser zum machen. Die Zeit 10. Juni 2020, No 25: 35.

- Ditze AW. Datenschutzerklärung https://ditze.net/datenschut zerklaerung/ (04 Jun 2018 & 15 Jul 2020)
- DKTIG Deutsche Krankenhaus TrustCenter und Informationsverarbeitung GmbH. Deutsches Krankenhausverzeichnis - https: //www.deutsches-krankenhaus-verzeichnis.de/ (27 Jun 2020)
- DSK Datenschutzkonferenz. Kurzpapiere. Auslegungshilfen zur Datenschutz-Grundverordnung (DS-GVO). Datenlizenz Deutschland - Namensnennung - Version 2.0 (https://www.govdata. de/dl-de/by-2-0). - https://www.datenschutzkonferenz-o nline.de/kurzpapiere.html (15 Jul 2020)
- DSK Datenschutzkonferenz. Kurzpapier Nr. 18: Risiko für die Rechte und Freiheiten natürlicher Personen. Stand: 26.04.2018
 - https://www.datenschutzkonferenz-online.de/media/kp/ dsk_kpnr_18.pdf (15 Jul 2020)
- Duden. Algorithmus. https://www.duden.de/rechtschreibung/A lgorithmus (24 Jul 2020)
- Easley D, Kleinberg J. Networks, Crowds, and Markets: Reasoning about a Highly Connected World. Cambridge (UK), Cambridge University Press 2010 - Draft version: June 10, 2010. - PDF download via https://www.cs.cornell.edu/home/kleinber/n etworks-book/ (12 Mar 2023)
- EU European Union. Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC (General Data Protection Regulation) (Text with EEA relevance) In force OJ L 119, 4.5.2016, p. 1–88 (BG, ES, CS, DA, DE, ET, EL, EN, FR, GA, HR, IT, LV, LT, HU, MT, NL, PL, PT, RO, SK, SL, FI, SV) EUR-Lex. Access to the Eurpean Union Law. – https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/reg/ 2016/679/oj (04 Jun 2018 & 15 Jul 2020)

- Evans M. Snow Cake. UK, CA Momentum Pictures and Alliance Atlantis 2006.
- Fink D. Strategische Unternehmensberatung. München, Vahlen 2009.
- Fischer D. Controlling Balanced Scorecard, Kennzahlen, Prozessund Risikomanagement. München, Vahlen 2009.
- Fleischhack H. Geschichte der Informatik. Zeitstrahl. Universität Oldenburg. Department für Informatik, Theoretische Informatik. - https://www.informatik.uni-oldenburg.de/~iug08/histo /CONTENT/zeitstrahl.html (12 März 2023) - Dateien von 2009 zum Download: https://www.informatik.uni-oldenburg.de/ ~iug08/histo/CONTENT/z_download.html (12 März 2023)
- Flessner B. Bernd Flessner ... Zukunftsforscher. Erstellt: Juli, 2008. Aktualisiert: März, 2015 – http://www.berndflessner.de/ (15 Jun 2020)
- Frankl V. Der Mensch vor der Frage nach dem Sinn: Eine Auswahl aus dem Gesamtwerk Taschenbuch. Piper Taschenbuch Verlag 1985.
- Füller C. Sie haben nur noch sich. Jana will allen zeigen, dass sie es kann. Die Zeit 10 Juni 2020, No 25: 31.
- Gastka H, Coy W, editors. Wovon für wen wozu: Systemdenken wider die Diktatur der Daten. Wilhelm Steinmüller zum Gedächtnis. Berlin: Helmholtz-Zentrum für Kulturtechnik, Humboldt-Univ. zu Berlin 2014. - https://edoc.hu-berlin.de/handle /18452/18547 (16 Mai 2018)
- GBA 2020 a Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss. Qualitätsberichte der Krankenhäuser. - https://www.g-ba.de/themen/qualitaetss icherung/datenerhebung-zur-qualitaetssicherung/datener hebung-qualitaetsbericht/ (27 Jun 2020)
- GBA 2020 b Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss. Referenzdatenbank. Die Qualitätsberichte der Krankenhäuser. – https://www.g-ba -qualitaetsberichte.de/#/suche (12 März 2023)

- GEW Gewerkschaft Erziehung und Wissenschaft. Apps, Tools und soziale Medien für Lehrkräfte. - https://www.gew.de/bildung -digital/apps-und-tools-fuer-lehrkraefte/ (25 Jul 2020)
- GI Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. (Hg). Data Literacy und Data Science Education: Digitale Kompetenzen in der Hochschulausbildung. Berlin, April 2018. - https://gi.de/fileadmin/GI/H auptseite/Aktuelles/Aktionen/Data_Literacy/GI_DataSci ence_2018-04-20_FINAL.pdf (18 Jul 2020)
- GI Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. Ethische Leitlinien. Verabschiedet am 29. Juni 2018. - https://gi.de/ueber-uns/ organisation/unsere-ethischen-leitlinien/ (25 Jun 2020)
- GI Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. Fachbereich Informatik und Gesellschaft (IUG). - https://fb-iug.gi.de/ (25 Jun 2020)
- GI Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. Fachgesellschaft für Informatik im deutschsprachigen Raum. – https://gi.de/ueber-uns (25 Jun 2020)
- GI Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V. Fachgruppe Informatik und Ethik – https://fg-ie.gi.de/ (25 Jun 2020)
- GKV 2020 a GKV-Spitzenverband [zentrale Interessenvertretung der gesetzlichen Kranken- und Pflegekassen in Deutschland]. Qualitätsberichte der Krankenhäuser. - https://gkv-spitzenverba nd.de/krankenversicherung/krankenhaeuser/qualitaet_1/q ualitaetsberichte/qualitaetsberichte.jsp (27 Jun 2020)
- GKV 2020 b GKV-Spitzenverband. Suchmaschinen. https://ww w.gkv-spitzenverband.de/service/versicherten_service/s uchmaschinen/suchmaschinen.jsp (27 Jun 2020)
- Google. Schule von überall. (Plattform mit Tipps und Anwendungen für Lehrkräfte, Schulen, Familien.) – https://teachfromhome. google/intl/de/ (25 Jul 2020)

- Government of the Netherlands. COVID-19: childcare for children of people working in crucial sectors. - https://www.government .nl/documents/publications/2020/03/20/childcare-forchildren-of-people-working-in-crucial-sectors (20 Mar 2020 & 04 Jun 2020) - [nach Drucklegung der Print-Version: https://www.government.nl/documents/publications/2020/ 12/15/childcare-for-children-of-people-working-in-cr ucial-sectors (12 Mar 2023)
- Gudrais E. "Networked" Web Extra: Sidebars and Video Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/ 2010/05/networked-web-extra (16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. Costs and Benefits of Connection. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/2010/05/costsbenefits-connection (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. Innovation at the Intersection. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/2010/05/innova tion-at-the-intersection (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. Networked Exploring the weblike structures that underlie everything from friendship to cellular behavior. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 – https://harvardmagazine.com/20 10/05/networked (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. Networks, Neolithic to Now. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/2010/05/networks-neo lithic-now (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. On the Tip of Your Tongue. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/2010/05/tip-of-yourtongue (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Gudrais E. Virtual Friendship, for Real. Harvard Magazine May-June 2010 - https://harvardmagazine.com/2010/05/virtual-frie ndship-for-real (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)

- Hall H. Hazel Hall Professor of Social Informatics, Edinburgh Napier University. - https://hazelhall.org/ (12 Nov 2020)
- Hanneman RA, Riddle M. Introduction to social network methods. Riverside, CA, University of California 2005 - https://facult y.ucr.edu/~hanneman/nettext/ (12 Mar 2023)
- HIIG Alexander von Humboldt Institut für Internet und Gesellschaft. - https://www.hiig.de/ (12 Nov 2020)
- Hothersall D. History of Psychology. New York (and others), McGraw-Hill 1995.
- Hübener KL. Gut leben statt besser leben: Die Natur in der Weisheit südamerikanischer Völker. Feature in der Reihe Lebenszeichen. Köln, WDR 13.03.2016 - https://www1.wdr.de/radio/wdr5/s endungen/lebenszeichen/gut-leben-100.html (16 Mar 2016 & 03 Jul 2020)
- IHK Hannover. Informationen zur Datenschutz-Grundverordnung (DS-GVO). Dokumenten-Nr.: 061769038. Letzte Änderung: 02.02.2018.
 https://www.hannover.ihk.de/ihk-themen/e-business/ebusinessrecht/datenschutzgrundverordnung.html (11 Mar 2018 & 15 Jul 2020) [09 Nov 2022: nach Umgestaltung des Internetauftrittes existiert diese Webpage existiert nicht mehr. Der Inhalt ist weder auf https://www.ihk.de/hannover/haup tnavigation/recht/e-business-recht noch mit der Suchfunktion auffindbar]
- IHK München und Oberbayern. Startseite. (rechts die Webinare). https://www.ihk-muenchen.de/de/ (25 Jul 2020)
- Informatik Spektrum. Themenheft "Smart Cities" Band 40, Heft 1, Februar 2017.
- Ißler L. Implementierung und grafische Deklaration objektorientierter Sichten. Diplomarbeit im Studiengang Informatik. Aachen: RWTH Aachen, Institut für Medizinische Informatik 2005.

- Jenkins H. Confessions of an Aca-Fan https://henryjenkins.org/ (12 Mar 2023)
- Jenkins H. Transmedia Storytelling 101. March 21, 2007 https: //henryjenkins.org/2007/03/transmedia_storytelling_101 .html (12 Mar 2023)
- Jenkins H. Transmedia 202: Further Reflections. July, 2011 https: //henryjenkins.org/2011/08/defining_transmedia_further _re.html (12 Mar 2023)
- Jonze S. Her. USA, Warner Borthers 2013.
- Karakas G. Automatisches Generieren von webbasierten und benutzungsfreundlichen Informationsseiten über Krankenhäuser aus einer objektorientierten Datenbank. Diplomarbeit im Studiengang Informatik. Aachen: RWTH Aachen, Institut für Medizinische Informatik 2005.
- Kershner E. The Empire Strikes Back (Das Imperium schlägt zurück). Star Wars: Episode V. USA, 20th Century Fox 1980.
- Keupp H. Identität. Spektrum Lexikon der Psychologie 2000. http s://www.spektrum.de/lexikon/psychologie/identitaet/696 8 (14 Aug 2020)
- Kling R. Learning About Information Technologies and Social Change: The Contribution of Social Informatics. The Information Society, 2000; 16: 217-232. - https://www.uio.no/studier/emner /matnat/ifi/INF3700/v13/undervisningsmateriale/informa tion-technology-and-social-change.pdf (20 Jun 2019)
- Klocke R. Netzwerke als Feature im Harvard Magazine. Blog vom 01.09. 2010 - https://netzwerkanalyse.org/anwendungsbereiche/n etzwerke-als-feature-im-harvard-magazine/ (25 Feb 2017 & 16 Jun 2020)
- Kohler K. Nerds als Helden Ein wenig mehr Silicon Valley in Deutschland wäre schön! Informatik Spektrum 2015;1 (38): 37-40.

- Kollmann T, Schmidt H. Deutschland 4.0: Wie die Digitale Transformation gelingt. Wiesbaden, Springer Fachmedien 2016.
- Koschorke A. Aus Berührung wird Rührung. Vom Gemeinschaftsbett zur sozialen Distanz unserer Gegenwart: Die Conora-Krise beschleunigt einen Wandel unserer Alltagskultur, der Parallelen zum 18. Jahrhundert aufweist. Die Zeit 22 Mai 2020, No 22: 52.
- Laloux F. Reinventing Organizations. Vortrag. 2015. https://ww w.youtube.com/watch?v=CzD2gpd_txcandfeature=youtu.be (19 Jun 2020)
- Lamb CT, Gilbert S, Ford AT. Tweet success? Scientific communication correlates with increased citations in Ecology and Conservation. PeerJ, DOI 10.7717/peerj.4564 published 12 April 2018. - https://peerj.com/articles/4564/ (16 Apr 2018 & 19 Jun 2020)
- Langer M. Eine neue Verfassung für Ecuador? Eine Analyse des Verfassungsentwurfs. Friedrich Ebert Stiftung 2008. – https: //library.fes.de/pdf-files/iez/05723.pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Larman C, Basili VR. Iterative and Incremental Development: A Brief History. IEEE Computer, June 2003: 47-56. - https://www.cs .umd.edu/~basili/publications/journals/J90.pdf (26 Jun 2020)
- Latour B. On recalling ANT. In: Law J, Hassard J (ed). Actor Network and After. Oxford, Blackwell Publishers 1998: 15-25. – http://www.bruno-latour.fr/sites/default/files/P-77-R ECALLING-ANT-GBpdf.pdf (20 Jun 2019 und 12 Jun 2020)
- Lerebours V. Bernard Moitessier au fil des rencontres. Paris, Arthaud 2004. (deutsch: Begegnungen mit Bernard Moitessier. Bielefeld, Delius Klasing 2007).
- Lewin K. Action research and minority problems. J Soc Issues 1946; 2 (4): 34-46.

- Lewin K. Die Lösung sozialer Konflikte: Ausgewählte Abhandlungen über Gruppendynamik. Hrsg. von GertrudWeiss Lewin. Übertr.: H. A. Frenzel. Mit e. Vorw. von Max Horkheimer u.e. Einl. von Gordon W. Allport. Bad Nauheim: Christian-Verlag 1953.
- Lewin K. Feldtheorie in den Sozialwissenschaften: Ausgewählte theoretische Schriften. Hrsg. von Dorwin Cartwright. Ins Dt. übertr. u. mit e. Verz. d. Schriften Lewins vers. von A. Lang u. W. Lohr. Bern; Stuttgart: Huber 1963 (en.: Field Theory in Social Science. 1947).
- MacKenzie D, Wajcman J (ed). The Social Shaping of Technology (Second Edition). Buckingham, Philadelphia, Open University Press 1999.
- Marder E. Living Science: The importance of remembering. eLife 2017;6:e30599. DOI: https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.30599 - https://elifesciences.org/articles/30599 (24 Aug 2017 & 12 Jun 2020)
- Matrix. An open network for secure, decentralized communication. https://matrix.org/ (13 Nov 2020)
- Mendez AJ. The Master of Disguise: My Secret Life in the CIA (Antonio J Mendez with Malcolm McConnell). New York, William Morrow 1999.
- Mohr N, Woehe JM, Diebold. Widerstand erfolgreich managen: Professionelle Kommunikation in Veränderungsprojekten. Frankfurt am Main, Campus 1998.
- Moitessier B. La Longue Route. Paris, Arthaud 1971. (deutsch: Der verschenkte Sieg. Bielefeld, Delius Klasing 2003)
- Moreno JL. Die Grundlagen der Soziometrie Wege zur Neuordnung der Gesellschaft. (engl.: Who Shall Survive?: Foundations of Sociometry, Group Psychotherapy, and Sociodrama.) 3. Auflage. Wiesbaden, Springer Fachmedien 1974.

- Mozilla. Firefox Browser. https://www.mozilla.org/de/firefox /new/ (18 Nov 2020)
- NABU Naturschutzbund Deutschland e.V. Besser als ihr Ruf: Die Elster (Pica pica) - https://www.nabu.de/tiere-und-pflanz en/aktionen-und-projekte/stunde-der-gartenvoegel/vogel portraets/03689.html (17 Jul 2020)
- Naisbitt J. Megatrends. Ten New Directions Transforming Our Lives. New York, NY, Warner Books 1982.
- Nemer D (Ed). Social Informatics Blog. Last entry: Jul 3, 2016 https://socialinfoblog.wordpress.com/ (16 Nov 2020)
- Nemer D. David Nemer. https://dnemer.com/ (16 Nov 2020)
- Nicol A. In Time. 20th Century Fox 2011.
- Nielsen J. Articles and Videos. NN/g Nielsen Norman Group. https://www.nngroup.com/articles/author/jakob-nielsen/ (04 Jul 2020)
- Nielsen J. Usability Engineering. Amsterdam, Morgan Kaufmann 1993.
- Niemtus Z. The automated university: bots and drones amid the dreaming spires. The Guardian 04 Apr 2017 - https://www.th eguardian.com/higher-education-network/2017/apr/04/the -automated-university-bots-and-drones-amid-the-dream ing-spires (06 Apr 2017)
- Nitter is a free and open source alternative Twitter front-end focused on privacy. - https://nitter.fdn.fr/about (13 Nov 2020)
- Nolan C. Inception. Thriller. USA, UK Warner Bros. Pictures 2010.
- Nolan C. Interstellar. United States / United Kingdom. Distributed by Paramount Pictures (North America) and Warner Bros. Pictures (International) 2014.

- Orwell G. Nineteen Eighty-Four: A Novel. London, Secker & Warburg 1949.
- Otto J. Sie haben nur noch sich. Nayan packt die Wut. Die Zeit 10 Juni 2020, No 25: 31.
- Pal G. The Time Machine. USA, MGM 1960.
- Percival B. The Book Thief / Die Bücherdiebin. USA/D, 20th Century Fox 2013.
- Perkins DNT. Ghosts in the executive suite: Every business is a family business. Branford, CT, Syncretics Group 1988. – zitiert in Cummings TG (Ed). Handbook of Organization Development. Los Angeles, Sage Publications 2008, S. 464 ff.
- Raffelsieper M. Development of a Questionnaire for Web-Based Evaluation. Studienarbeit im Studiengang Informatik. Aachen: RWTH Aachen, Institut für Medizinische Informatik 2007.
- Rams J. Informationen über Krankenhäuser im Internet Evaluation des Web-Frontends einer Objektdatenbank. Dissertation. Aachen: RWTH Aachen, Medizinische Fakultät 2009.
- Ratcheva VS, Leopold T. 5 things to know about the future of jobs. 17 Sep 2018. [Short online summary on "The Future of Jobs 2018", WEF 2018, ISBN 978-1-944835-18-7]. - https://www.we forum.org/agenda/2018/09/future-of-jobs-2018-thingsto-know/ (21 Sep 2018 & 12 Jun 2020)
- Reckwitz A. Verblendet vom Augenblick. Die Zeit 10 Juni 2020, No 25: 45.
- Reiter A. Sie haben nur noch sich. Roja jammert nicht. Die Zeit 10 Juni 2020, No 25: 31.
- RKI Robert Koch Institut. https://www.rki.de/ (03 Nov 2020)
- Rogers EM. Diffusion of innovations (5th ed.). New York, Free Press 2003. (first published 1962)

- Rossini G. La gazza ladra (Die diebsiche Elster); Libretto: Giovanni Gherardini. Milano 1817.
- Rüegg-Sturm J, Grand S. Das St. Galler Management-Modell. Vergleich der 3. und 4. Generation. Version vom 05.04.2018. – https://www.sgmm.ch/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/sgmm_v ergleich_der_3_und_4_generation.pdf (30 Jun 2020)
- Rüegg-Stürm J. Das neue St. Galler Management-Model. In: Dubs R, Euler D, Rüegg-Stürm J, Wyss CE (Hg.). Einführung in die Managementlehre. Band 1. Bern, Haupt 2004, S. 65–141.
- Rüegg-Stürm J, Grand S. Das St. Galler Management-Modell. 3. vollständig überarbeitete und grundlegend weiterentwickelte Auflage. Bern, Haupt Verlag 2017.
- Sawyer S, Rosenbaum H. Social Informatics in the Information Sciences: Current Activities and Emerging Directions. Informing Science 2000; 03 (02): 89–95.
- Sawyer S, Tyworth M. Social Informatics: Principles, Theory, and Practice. In: Berleur J, urminen MI, Impagliazzo J (eds). Social Informatics: An Information Society for all? In Remembrance of Rob Kling. Boston, Springer US 2006: 49–62.
- Schindler R. Das Verhältnis von Soziometrie und Rangordnungsdynamik. In: Heigl-Evers A (Hg.). Gruppendynamik. Göttingen, Bandenhoeck & Ruprecht 1973.
- Schein EH. Organizational Culture and Leadership. San Francisco, Jossey Bass 1985.
- Schindler R. Grundprinzipien der Psychodynamik in der Gruppe. Psyche 1957; 11: 308-314.
- Schmidt J. l+f: Das DSGVO-Absurditätenkabinett Update. 25.05.2018. Heise Security. - https://www.heise.de/security/meldung/ l-f-Das-DSGVO-Absurditaetenkabinett-4057866.html (04 Jun 2018 & 15 Jul 2020)

- Schnegg M, Lang H. Netzwerkanalyse Eine praxisorientierte Einführung. METHODEN DER ETHNOGRAPHIE Heft 1. 2002.
 http://ethnographic-methods.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Netzwerkanalyse.pdf (16 Jun 2020)
- Scott R. The Martian. 20th Century Fox 2015.
- Senge PM. The Fifth Discipline. The art and practice of the learning organization. Revised edition. London, Doubleday 2006.
- Sennett R. Together. The Rituals, Pleasures and Politics of Cooperation. New Haven & London, Yale University Press 2012 (deutsch: Zusammenarbeit. Was unsere Gesellschaft zusammenhält).
- Serres M. Erfindet euch neu! Eine Liebeserklärung an die vernetzte Generation. Berlin, edition suhrkamp 2013.
- Singh S. Fermat's Last Theorem. London, Fourth Estate 1997.
- Smutny Z. Social informatics as a concept: Widening the discourse. Journal of Information Science, 2016, 42(5), 681-710. - https: //doi.org/10.1177/0165551515608731 (20 Jun 2019)
- Smutny Z, Vehovar V. Social Informatics Research: Schools of Thought, Methodological Basis, and Thematic Conceptualization. Journal of the Association for Information Science and Technology 2020; 71: 529-539. - doi:10.1002/asi.24280 - https://asistd l.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/asi.24280 (02 Sep 2020)
- Soule Dl, Puram A, Westerman GF, Bonnet D. Becoming a Digital Organization: The Journey to Digital Dexterity (January 5, 2016). Working Paper. - https://ssrn.com/abstract=2697688 (18 Jul 2020)
- Stanton A. Wall-e. USA, Walt Disney Pictures and Pixar Animation Studios 2008.
- Steinbeck J. East of Eden. New York, The Viking Press 1952.

- Stifterverband für die Deutsche Wissenschaft e.V. Future Skills. https://www.future-skills.net/ (12 März 2023)
- SWR & WDR. planet schule. https://www.planet-schule.de/ (25 Jul 2020)
- Tuckman B. Developmental sequence in small groups. Psychological Bulletin 1965; 63 (6): 384-99. - https://web.mit.edu/curhan /www/docs/Articles/15341_Readings/Group_Dynamics/Tuck man_1965_Developmental_sequence_in_small_groups.pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Tuckman BW, Jensen MAC. Stages of small group development revisited. Group and Organizational Studies 1977; 2: 419-427. http://faculty.wiu.edu/P-Schlag/articles/Stages_of_Sma ll_Group_Development.pdf (29 Jun 2020)
- TUK Technische Universität Kaiserslautern. Sozioinformatik (B.Sc./ M.Sc.) - https://www.informatik.uni-kl.de/studium/studi engaenge/bm-si/ (07 Okt 2020)
- University of Ljubljana. Faculty of Social Sciences. Master of Social Informatics. Ljubljana, SI. - https://www.fdv.uni-lj.si/en /study/study-at-the-FDV/masters-programmes/study-pro grammes/master-of-social-informatics-new (09 Nov 2022)
- USA. The Declaration of Independence. Philadelphia, 1776. https: //www.archives.gov/founding-docs/declaration-transcrip t (03 Jun 2020)
- ver.di, IHK Düsseldorf, IHK München und Oberbayern, Google Zukunftswerkstatt. Zukunftsoffensive: Basisbox. (Paket mit kostenfreien Grundlagentrainings wie "Webentwicklung in 30 Minuten", "Big Data und Algorithmen" oder "Herausforderungen im Management der digitalen Transformation"). – basibox.de führt auf https://learndigital.withgoogle.com/zukunftswerkstatt/ courses/initiative/basisbox (25 Jul 2020)

- WEF World Economic Forum. The Future of Jobs 2018. WEF 2018. ISBN 978-1-944835-18-7 - https://www3.weforum.org/d ocs/WEF_Future_of_Jobs_2018.pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Weir A. The Martian. self-published 2011 (http://www.galactanet .com/ 20 Jun 2020); Crown 2014.
- Weizenbaum Institut. Forschung für die vernetzte Gesellschaft. https://www.weizenbaum-institut.de/ (16 Jul 2020)
- Weizenbaum Institut. Jahresbericht 2018 2019. Forschung für die vernetzte Gesellschaft. Das Deutsche Internet-Institut. (Datei erstellt am 05.11.2019) – https://www.weizenbaum-institut. de/media/Publikationen/Jahresberichte/191105_jahresber icht-web_final.pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Weizenbaum Institut. Annual Report 2018-2019. Research for the networked society. The German Internet Institute. (File created on 28 Jan 2020) - https://www.weizenbaum-institut.de/med ia/Publikationen/Jahresberichte/Jahresbericht_EN_final .pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Weizenbaum Institut. Jahresbericht 2019/2020. Forschung für die vernetzte Gesellschaft. Das Deutsche Internet-Institut. (Datei erstellt am 20 Okt 2020) - https://www.weizenbaum-institu t.de/media/Publikationen/Jahresberichte/Jahresberich t_2019_20_DE.pdf (12 Mar 2023)
- Wells HG. The Time Machine. London, Willhelm Heinemann 1985. de: Die Zeitmaschine. Bruns, Minden, Felix Paul Greve 1904.
- Wells S. The Time Machine. Warner Bros. Pictures 2002.
- Weßel C, Ißler L, Spreckelsen C, Karakas G. Bürgerorientierte Präsentation von Informationen über Krankenhäuser im Internet mittels automatisierter Textgenerierung. In: Klar R, Köpcke W, Kuhn K, Lax H, Weiland S, Zaiß A (Hg.) gmds Deutsche Gesellschaft für Medizinische Informatik, Biometrie und Epidemiologie

50. Jahrestagung, 12. - 15. September 2005. Düsseldorf: German Medical Science; 2005. Doc 05gmds225 - http://www.eg ms.de/static/en/meetings/gmds2005/05gmds443.shtml (26 Jun 2020)

- Weßel C, Weymann F, Spreckelsen C. A Framework for the Web-based Multi-method Evaluation of a Web-based Information System on Hospitals. In: Löffler M, Winter A (Hrsg.) 51. Jahrestagung der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Medizinische Informatik, Biometrie und Epidemiologie (GMDS). Klinische Forschung vernetzen. 10.-14. September 2006. Düsseldorf: German Medical Science; 2006. Doc 06gmds015 - http://www.egms.de/static/en/meetings/g mds2006/06gmds226.shtml (26 Jun 2020)
- Weßel C, Spreckelsen C. Continued Multidisciplinary Project-based Learning – Implementation in Health Informatics. Methods of Information in Medicine, 2009; 48(6), 558–563. https://doi. org/10.3414/me0586 (17 May 2023)
- Weßel C. Zertifizierung und Qualitätspreise Ein Leitfaden für Einrichtungen im Gesundheitswesen. Berlin: Berliner Zentrum Public Health, 2000.
- Weßel C. Blog "Social Informatics", 2011 ff. https://www.christ a-wessel.de/blog/social-informatics/ Zugang zu im Buch erwähnten Blogeinträgen.
- Weßel C. Beraten Philosophien, Konzepte und das Projekt. Weidenborn Verlag 2017 (I).
- Weßel C. Menschen Lassen Sie uns zum Äußersten greifen … reden wir miteinander. Weidenborn Verlag 2017 (II).
- Weßel C. Werkzeuge Von 8+1 W bis Smarte Ziele. Weidenborn Verlag 2017 (III).
- Weßel C. Entdecken Beobachtungen, Interviews und Fragebögen kompakt und kompetent angewendet. Weidenborn Verlag 2017 (IV).

- Weßel C. andere arbeiten lassen ... Lernen und Lehren an Hochschulen mit dem A A L. Weidenborn Verlag 2019.
- Weßel C. Blog "Together", Thema COVID-19-Pandemie, 2020. ht tps://www.christa-wessel.de/blog/together/ Zugang zu im Buch erwähnten Blogeinträgen.
- Weymann F. Repräsentation und Abfrage von Zeit-Aspekten in einem webgestützten, objekt-orientierten Informationssystem über Krankenhäuser. Diplomarbeit im Studiengang Informatik. Aachen, RWTH Aachen, Institut für Medizinische Informatik 2006.
- WikiCFP. SocInfo 2009 : International Conference on Social Informatics. - http://www.wikicfp.com/cfp/servlet/event.show cfp?eventid=4928 (17 Nov 2020)
- WikiCFP. SocInfo: Social Informatics. All CFPs on WikiCFP. ht tp://www.wikicfp.com/cfp/program?id=2724&s=SocInfo&f=S ocial20Informatics (17 Nov 2020)
- Wikipedia contributors, 'Blog', Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, 21
 July 2020, 04:12 UTC, <https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index
 .php?title=Blog&oldid=968727432> [accessed 25 July 2020]
- Wikipedia contributors. 'Discipline', Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, 04 April 2020, 18:27 UTC - <https://en.wikipedia .org/w/index.php?title=Discipline&oldid=949103442> [accessed 10 June 2020]
- Wikipedia contributors, 'Ecuador', Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, 9 July 2020, 23:48 UTC, <https://en.wikipedia.org/w/i ndex.php?title=Ecuador&oldid=966913203> [accessed 12 July 2020]
- Wikipedia contributors, 'Ecuadorian Constituent Assembly', Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, 11 January 2020, 05:42 UTC, <https: //en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Ecuadorian_Const ituent_Assembly&oldid=935210068> [accessed 12 July 2020]

- Wikipedia contributors, 'Nineteen Eighty-Four', Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, 25 June 2020, 03:05 UTC, <https://en.wikip edia.org/w/index.php?title=Nineteen_Eighty-Four&oldid =964368646> [accessed 25 June 2020]
- Wikipedia, Die freie Enzyklopädie. Seite "Biber". Bearbeitungsstand: 12. August 2020, 22:32 UTC. URL: https://de.wikipedia.o rg/w/index.php?title=Biber&oldid=202729872 (15 Aug 2020)
- Wikipedia, Die freie Enzyklopädie. Seite "Elster (Software)". Bearbeitungsstand: 6. Juli 2020, 17:37 UTC. URL: https://de.wik ipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Elster_(Software)&oldid=2 01632476 (17 Jul 2020)
- Wikipedia, Die freie Enzyklopädie. Seite "Identität". Bearbeitungsstand: 3. August 2020, 11:29 UTC. URL: https://de.wikiped ia.org/w/index.php?title=Identit%C3%A4t&oldid=2024628 37 (14 Aug 2020)
- Wikipedia, Die freie Enzyklopädie. Seite "Semantic Web". Bearbeitungsstand: 20. Juli 2020, 22:42 UTC. URL: https://de .wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Semantic_Web&oldid=2 02070588 (25 Jul 2020)
- Wikisource contributors, 'Meditation XVII', Wikisource , 14 April 2012, 11:31 UTC, <https://en.wikisource.org/w/index.ph p?title=Meditation_XVII&oldid=3748254> [accessed 3 July 2020]
- Williams R, Edge D. The social shaping of technology. Research Policy 1996; 25 (6): 865-899. - https://www.researchgate.net/p ublication/222482133_The_Social_Shaping_of_Technology (20 Jun 2019)
- Wiseman F. EX LIBRIS The New York Public Library. Zipporah Films Inc 2017. - https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YzKrlOF ZBD8 (24 Oct 2018 & 21 Nov 2020)

- YouTube. Lernen zu Hause. https://learnathome.withyoutube. com/intl/de/ (25 Jul 2020)
- ZDF. Virtuelles Klassenzimmer. https://www.zdf.de/wissen/sc hulersatzprogramm-100.html (25 Jul 2020)
- ZEIT Online. Nachrichten aus Hochschule, Wissenschaft, Scientific Community. (2017: Zeit Chancen) - https://www.zeit.de/wi ssendrei/index (15 Jun 2020)
- Zusak M. The Book Thief. Sydney, Pan Macmillan Australia 2005. Die Bücherdiebin. München, Blanvalet Verlag 2008.
- Zweig K. Ein Algorithmus hat kein Taktgefühl: Wo künstliche Intelligenz sich irrt, warum uns das betrifft und was wir dagegen tun können. München, Wilhelm Heyne Verlag 2019.
- Zweig K. Prof. Dr. Katharina Anna Zweig. https://aalab.info rmatik.uni-kl.de/gruppe/zweig/ (20 Jun 2020)

iii Actors

Index: Keywords, abbreviations, persons

The following index includes keywords (tags), abbreviations with the written-out term and persons.

To produce a convenient index for this booklet I decided to mark each term just with one connection, the main entry. Potential further places of a certain term in the text of this e-book are easy to find with the search function.

Index

8+1W, 84 abstract, 54 example, 58 how to, 54 action research, 67 Actor Network Theory (ANT), 15agile learning, 95 agile learning and teaching (ALT), 95 analysis, development, implementation, evaluation (ADIE), 34anthropology, 13 appreciative inquiry, 36 assessment criteria, 49, 55 balance, 37 life, 38 life-work, 38 blended learning, 99 blog, 32 Bloom's Taxonomy, 24 case study, 65

CBL, 93

change, 36 CM-PBL, 94 communication, 41 competency-based learning (CBL), 93 computer, 7 computer sciences, 14 continued multidisciplinary project-based learning (CM-PBL), 94COVID-19, 87 cultural analysis, 38 curriculum, 10 data, 36 privacy, 36 protection, 36 security, 36 diffusion of innovations, 40 digital dexterity, 38 digital era, 7 digital net, 35 discipline, 7 documentation, 32 economics, 14 education, 59

INDEX

ethics, 13, 37 ethnology, 13 evaluation. 35 exploration, 35 field. 65 gender awareness, 28 globalization, 36 guiding question, 10 hackathon, 39 HFU, 10, 31 higher education, 24 historical sciences, 14 history of informatics, 35 Hochschule Furtwangen (HFU), 10, 31 informatics, 14 information technology, 28 internationalization, 36 internet, 14 internet 4.0, 14 internet of things, 14 Kling, Rob, 13 Latour, Bruno, 15 law. 14 learner-centered, 17 learning, 86 agile, 95 and teaching, 86 competency-based, 93 concepts, 93 continued multidisciplinary

project-based (CM-PBL), 94 levels. 24 objectives, 24 organization, 36 problem-based learning (PBL), 94 manager, 51 marketing, 39 module, 70 information technology and its social context, 28 social nets, 29 movies. 33 multidisciplinary, 13 network analysis, 31 networked society, 8 opportunity management, 37 organization development (OD), 100 pandemic, 59 people, 7 philosophy, 13 portfolio, 44 product, 37 product management, 13 product people planet (PPP), 35 profit, 35 project-based learning (PBL), proof of performance, 106 psychology, 13 quality management, 37 question, 22 guiding, 10 research, 69 reflection, 48 research. 62 and devlepment (R&D), 7 data, 70 field, 65 methods, 65 qualitative, 68 quantitative, 65 question, 69 responsibility, 35 review, 50 risk management, 37 science fiction, 33 service, 37 setting, 70 smart cities, 39 social context, 35 media, 39 net, 35 social informatics (SI), 7 change, 7 definition, 59 education, 59 fields, 60 Social Shaping of Technology (SST), 15 society, 35

networked, 8 socioinformatics, 61 sociology, 13 software engineering (SWE), 34 software systems, 31 stakeholder analysis, 35 story selling, 41 telling, 41 student. 8 students' research project (SRP), 51 study program design, 84 social informatics, 120 sustainability, 41 synopsis, 41 teacher, 24 teaching, 86 technology, 7 test first, 37 triangulation, 68 usability, 37 user, 35 group, 31 word wide web (www), 14 Internet 4.0, 14 web 1.0, 14 web 2.0, 14 web 3.0, 14 work-lif-balance, 38 workshop, 72 series, 71 topics, 71

back cover text

Christa Weßel Social Informatics Experience: Learning about people and computers

When did the digital era start? With the world wide web and the internet during the 1980ies and 1990ies? Earlier, with the astronauts and the men on the moon? Social Informatics (SI) has some answers and continues to explore, to develop and to evaluate. People who do social informatics come from disciplines such as sociology, psychology, philosophy, anthropology, historical sciences, economics, law and – of course – computer sciences. How can students learn about SI? ... and what?

In 2017 and 2018 two groups of students and a teacher performed eight workshops:

- 1. Getting started: Social net and electronic media.
- 2. Exploration and evaluation: What do the users need?
- 3. Internationalization and globalization: Life is a net.
- 4. Product management and ethics: The art of balance between the technically feasible and social consequences.
- 5. Life world and work world: In fact I live while I work.
- 6. Hackathon: Let's work ... and have fun.
- 7. Digital Dexterity and Internet of Things: About handling the new.
- 8. Synopsis: It's all about communication.

This booklet contains some details and a case study, that investigated the design, implementation and evaluation of the workshop series. Written for teachers, students, managers and other stakeholders in the world of *people and computers*, it is intended as an example and inspiration how to learn, teach and do social informatics at universities, in schools and in continued education.



Weidenborn Verlag | ISBN 978-3-947287-14-7